 

*[JEDCO/REGEP]*

Request for Proposals

for

**Audit for the fiscal year 2021 and Agreed-upon Procedures Audit (1/1/2017 to 20/2/2022)**

Ref No:*JE/24/2022*

**Issue date:**

**Foreword**

This procurement document has been prepared by the International Fund for Agricultural Development (“the Fund” or “IFAD”) for use by borrowers/recipients in competitions for selection of consultancy firms in projects that are financed in whole or in part by IFAD. It can be downloaded using the following link [www.ifad.org/project-procurement](http://www.ifad.org/project-procurement).

This request for proposals (RFP) document is to be used for complex consultancy services competitions using one of the following procurement methods prescribed in the IFAD Procurement H

andbook like quality and cost based selection (QCBS), quality based selection (QBS), fixed budget selection (FBS) or least cost selection (LCS) and in accordance with the provisions of the IFAD Project Procurement Guidelines. IFAD has issued a simplified RFP document for simple low value consultancy services competitions like in individual consultants’ selection method and the selection method based on consultant’s qualifications (CQS).

The standard procurement document (SPD) includes one set of standard general conditions of contract (GCC) that can be used for both “lump sum” and “time-based” types of consultancy services’ contracts. The client will in the special conditions of contract (SCC) choose the appropriate contract type and pertinent payment schedules relevant to the selected type of contract. The selection of the type of contract by the client will depend primarily on the nature of the consultancy assignment.

This SPD can be used following shortlisting pursuant to a “request for expressions of interest” (REOI) advertisement or by direct invitation using recent prior lists of consultants available to the client, subject to IFAD’s no objection.

Table of Contents

[Part 1 Proposal and Selection Procedures 3](#_Toc98931819)

[Section I. Letter of Invitation Requesting Proposals 4](#_Toc98931820)

[Section II. Instructions to Consultants 5](#_Toc98931821)

[Section III. Proposal Data Sheet (PDS) 33](#_Toc98931822)

[Section IV. Qualification and Evaluation Criteria 36](#_Toc98931823)

[Section V. A. Technical Proposal Forms 43](#_Toc98931824)

[Section V. B. Financial Proposal Forms 63](#_Toc98931825)

[Section VI. Terms of Reference 69](#_Toc98931826)

[Part 2: Conditions of Contract 77](#_Toc98931827)

[Section VII. General Conditions of Contract 80](#_Toc98931828)

[Section VIII. Special Conditions of Contract 111](#_Toc98931829)

[Section IX. Revised IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations 130](#_Toc98931830)

Part 1 Proposal and Selection Procedures

Section I. Letter of Invitation Requesting Proposals

*[Amman, Jordan]*

*[April, 24, 2022]*

**Re: Audit for the fiscal year 2021 and Agreed-upon Procedures Audit (1/1/2017 to 20/2/2022)**

Dear Madam/Sir,

1. The *Jordan Enterprise Development Corporation* has received financing from the International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD)
2. And intends to apply a part of the financing for the execution of the consulting services assignment described in paragraph 3 below.  
   The use of any IFAD financing shall be subject to IFAD’s no-objection, pursuant to the terms and conditions of the financing agreement, as well as IFAD’s rules, policies and procedures. IFAD and its officials, agents and employees shall be held harmless from and against all suits, proceedings, claims, demands, losses and liability of any kind or nature brought by any party in connection with *REGEP.*

3. The client now invites proposals (“proposals”) from firms to provide the following services (“services”): **Audit for the fiscal year 2021 and Agreed-upon Procedures Audit (1/1/2017 to 20/2/2022).** More details on these services are provided in the terms of reference – Section VI. This request for proposals (“RFP”) has been issued publicly allowing all qualified audit firms to submit proposals as instructed.

6. A consultant will be selected using *QCBS* evaluation procedure in accordance with the IFAD Procurement Handbook which is available at [www.ifad.org/project-procurement](http://www.ifad.org/project-procurement). The selection process, as described, may include a reference check, prior to contract award.

7. The RFP includes the following sections:

Part 1 – Proposal and Selection Procedures

Section I Letter of Invitation Requesting Proposals (LOI)

Section II Instructions to Consultants (ITC)

Section III Proposal Data Sheet (PDS)

Section IV Qualification and Evaluation Criteria

Section V A Technical Proposal Forms

Section V B Financial Proposal Forms

Section VI Terms of Reference

Part 2 – Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms

Section VII Contract Agreement and General Conditions of Contract (GCC)

Section VIII Special Conditions of Contract (SCC), Annexes to Contract and Contract Forms

Section IX Revised IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations

8. A pre-proposal conference *will* be held as described in the proposal data sheet (“PDS”), Section III of this RFP.

9. Proposals must be delivered to the address and in the manner specified in the PDS ITC 20.3, 20.5 and 20.7 no later than *12:00 pm, Thursday 19/05/2022*

10. Consultants should be aware that distance and customs formalities may require longer than expected delivery time. Late proposals will not be accepted under any circumstances and will be returned unopened to the consultant(s).

11. Electronic proposals *shall not* be accepted.

Yours Sincerely,

For *Almoataz Billah Alsraiheen*

Jordan Enterprise Development Corporation  – JEDCO

P.O. Box.  7704 Amman 11118 Jordan

Tel.          +962 6 5603507

Fax.         +962 6 5684568 / 5681463

Section II. Instructions to Consultants

## Table of Clauses

[A. General 8](#_Toc57644568)

[1. Definitions 8](#_Toc57644569)

[2. Scope of RFP 10](#_Toc57644570)

[3. Source of funds 10](#_Toc57644571)

[4. Prohibited practices 11](#_Toc57644572)

[5. SECAP Performance Standards 13](#_Toc57644573)

[6. Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse 13](#_Toc57644574)

[7. Money laundering and Terrorist Financing 14](#_Toc57644575)

[8. Qualification and Eligibility of Consultants, Joint Venture and Conflict of Interest 14](#_Toc57644576)

[9. Origin of Goods and Services 18](#_Toc57644577)

[B. Contents of RFP 18](#_Toc57644578)

[10. Sections of RFP 18](#_Toc57644579)

[11. Clarification of RFP 19](#_Toc57644580)

[12. Amendment of the RFP 20](#_Toc57644581)

[C. Preparation of Proposals 20](#_Toc57644582)

[13. Cost of Proposal 20](#_Toc57644583)

[14. Language of Proposal 20](#_Toc57644584)

[15. Preparation of Proposal 20](#_Toc57644585)

[16. Taxes 23](#_Toc57644586)

[17. Only one Proposal 23](#_Toc57644587)

[18. Currencies of Proposal 23](#_Toc57644588)

[19. Period of Proposal Validity 23](#_Toc57644589)

[D. Submission and Opening of Proposals 23](#_Toc57644590)

[20. Sealing and Marking of Proposals 24](#_Toc57644591)

[21. Deadline for Submission of Proposals 25](#_Toc57644592)

[22. Late Proposals 26](#_Toc57644593)

[23. Proposal Opening 26](#_Toc57644594)

[E. Evaluation of Proposals 26](#_Toc57644595)

[24. Confidentiality 26](#_Toc57644596)

[25. Clarification of Proposals 26](#_Toc57644597)

[26. Evaluation of Technical Proposals 26](#_Toc57644598)

[27. Evaluation of Financial Proposals 27](#_Toc57644599)

[28. Past Performance and Reference Check 29](#_Toc57644600)

[F. Award of Contract 30](#_Toc57644601)

[29. Notice of Intent to Award 30](#_Toc57644602)

[30. Invitation to Negotiations and proceedings 30](#_Toc57644603)

[31. Notice of Contract Award 32](#_Toc57644604)

[32. Return of Unopened Financial Proposals 32](#_Toc57644605)

[33. Commencement Dates 32](#_Toc57644606)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 1. General   In part 1 (proposal and selection procedures) of this request for proposals (RFP), the following words and expressions shall have the meanings stated. These definitions shall not apply to any words or expressions in the sections that make up part 2 (conditions of contract and contract forms) of this RFP, in which such words and expressions shall have the meanings stated in GCC sub-clauses 1.1 and 2.1 unless otherwise specified. | |
| 1. Definitions | 1. “Addendum” or “Addenda” means a modification to this RFP issued by the client. 2. “Associate” or “Member” means any entity that is a member of the association that forms the consultant. A sub-consultant is not an associate. 3. “Joint Venture”, “JV”, or “Consortium” means an association of entities that forms the consultant. 4. “Borrower/Recipient” means the government, government agency or other entity that signs the financing agreement with the Fund. 5. “Client” means the procuring entity identified in the Proposal Data Sheet (**PDS**). 6. “Confirmation” means confirmation in writing. 7. “Consultant” means any legal entity that may provide or provides the services to the client under the contract. 8. “Contract” means the contract entered into between the client and the consultant, including all attachments, annexes, and all documents incorporated by reference therein, a form of which is included in part 2 of this RFP. 9. “Days” refers to calendar days. 10. “FBS” means fixed budget selection method as defined in the IFAD Procurement Handbook. 11. "Financial Proposal" has the meaning given to the term in ITC sub-clause 15.5. 12. “The Fund” or “IFAD” means the International Fund for Agricultural Development. 13. “GCC” means the General Conditions of Contract. 14. “Government” means the government identified in the Proposal Data Sheet (**PDS**). 15. “Handbook” means the latest IFAD Procurement Handbook as may be revised from time to time posted on the IFAD website at www.ifad.org/project-procurement. 16. “IFAD funding” means the funding that IFAD has made available to the government and/or the funding being administered by IFAD pursuant to the terms of the financing agreement. 17. “Instructions to Consultants” or “ITC” means Section II of this RFP, including any amendments, which provides consultants with all information needed to prepare their proposals. 18. "Key Professional Personnel" means the key professional personnel identified pursuant to ITC sub-clause 15.3(d). 19. “LCS” means least cost selection method as defined in the IFAD Procurement Handbook. 20. “PDS” means the Proposal Data Sheet, in Section III of this RFP, used to reflect specific requirements and/or assignment conditions. 21. “Personnel” means key professional personnel and additional staff provided by the consultant, or by any sub-consultants, or associates that are assigned to perform the services or any part thereof. 22. "Pre-proposal Conference" means the pre-proposal conference specified in **PDS** ITC 2.4, if any. 23. “Project” means the project named in the **PDS** that is being funded and/or administered by the Fund, and being implemented by the client identified in the **PDS**. 24. “Proposal” means the technical proposal and the financial proposal for the provision of the services submitted by a consultant in response to this RFP. 25. “QBS” means quality-based selection method as defined in the IFAD Procurement Handbook. 26. “QCBS” means quality and cost-based selection method as defined in the IFAD Procurement Handbook. 27. “RFP” means this request for proposals, including any amendments that may be made, prepared by the client for the selection of the consultant. 28. “SCC” means the special conditions of contract. 29. “SEA” means sexual exploitation and abuse and refers to the IFAD Policy on Sexual Exploitation and Abuse that can be found on the IFAD website. 30. “SECAP” means IFAD’s Social Environmental and Climate Assessment Procedures (SECAP). 31. “Services” means the tasks to be performed by the consultant pursuant to the contract. 32. “SH” means sexual harassment. 33. “Sub-consultant” means any person or legal entity with whom the consultant subcontracts any part of the services. 34. “TEC” means the technical evaluation committee, selected for the purpose of evaluating the proposals received, that submits a report with recommendation for award of the contract for which this RFP is being issued. 35. "Technical Proposal" has the meaning given the term in ITC sub-clause 15.3. 36. “Terms of Reference” or “TOR” means the document included in this RFP as Section VI, which explains the objectives; scope of work; activities; tasks to be performed, respective responsibilities of the client and the consultant; and expected results and deliverables of the assignment. |
| 1. Scope of RFP | * 1. The client will select a consultant in accordance with the selection method specified in the **PDS**.   2. Throughout this RFP, except where the context requires otherwise, words indicating the singular also include the plural, words indicating the plural also include the singular, and the feminine means the masculine and vice versa.   3. Consultants are invited to submit a technical proposal and a financial proposal for services required for this assignment as named in the **PDS**. The proposal will be the basis for contract negotiations and ultimately for a signed contract with the selected consultant.   4. Consultants should familiarize themselves with local conditions and take them into account in preparing their proposals. To obtain first-hand information on the assignment and local conditions, consultants are encouraged to attend a pre-proposal conference if one is specified in the **PDS**.   5. The client will timely provide, at no cost to the consultant, the inputs and facilities specified in the **PDS**, assist the firm in obtaining licenses and permits needed to carry out the services, and make available relevant project data and reports. No other inputs will be provided. Therefore, a consultant shall plan to cover all incurred expenses that may be foreseen to initiate and sustain the services in a timely manner, including but not limited to office space, communication, insurance, office equipment, travel, etc. not otherwise specified in the **PDS**.   6. The client is not bound to accept any proposal, and reserves the right to cancel the procurement at any time prior to contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to any consultant. |
|  |
| 1. Source of funds | * 1. The borrower or recipient and the sources of funds are specified in the **PDS.** |
| 1. Prohibited practices | * 1. The Fund requires that all beneficiaries of IFAD funding, including the client and any consultants, implementing partners, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers, contractors, sub-contractors, consultants, sub-consultants, and any of their agents (whether declared or not) and personnel observe the highest standards of ethics during the procurement and execution of such contracts, and comply with IFAD’s Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations, revised on 12 December 2018 and attached as Section IX of this document (EB 2018/125/R.6, hereinafter “IFAD’s Anticorruption Policy”).   2. For the purposes of these provisions, and consistent with IFAD’s Anticorruption Policy, the terms set forth below are defined as follows, and referred to collectively as “Prohibited Practices”:      1. “***corrupt practice***” is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value in order to improperly influence the actions of another party;      2. “***fraudulent practice***” is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party in order to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;      3. “***collusive practice***” is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including improperly influencing the actions of another party;      4. “***coercive practice***” is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of any party, to improperly influence the actions of that or another party;      5. “***obstructive practice***” is (i) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing evidence that may be material to an investigation by the Fund or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede an investigation by the Fund; (ii) threatening, harassing or intimidating any party in order to prevent that party from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to an investigation by the Fund or from pursuing such an investigation; and/or (iii) the commission of any act intended to materially impede the exercise of the Fund’s contractual rights of audit, inspection and access to information.   3. The Fund will deny financing of a proposed contract award if it determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, or any of its personnel or agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers and/or any of their personnel or agents, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in any of the prohibited practices in connection with an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activity or operation, including in competing for the contract.   4. In accordance with IFAD’s Anticorruption Policy, the Fund has the right to sanction firms and individuals, including by declaring them ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to participate in any IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activity or operation. This may include ineligibility to: (i) be awarded or otherwise benefit from any IFAD-financed contract, financially or in any other manner; (ii) be a nominated sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer, supplier, sub-supplier, agent or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded an IFAD-financed contract; and (iii) receive the proceeds of any loan or grant provided by the Fund.[[1]](#footnote-1) The Fund also has the right to unilaterally recognize debarments by any of the International Financial Institutions that are members to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions if such debarments meet the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions.   5. In addition, the Fund has the right to, at any time, declare a misprocurement and/or the ineligibility of any expenditures associated with a procurement process or contract if it determines that prohibited practices occurred in connection with this procurement process or contract and that the borrower/recipient has not taken timely and appropriate action, satisfactory to the Fund, to address such practices when they occur.   6. Bidders, consultants, contractors, and their sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers, agents and personnel, are required to fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund into possible prohibited practices, including by making personnel available for interviews and by providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity and to have such accounts, premises, records and documents audited and/or inspected[[2]](#footnote-2) by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund.   7. The consultant is obliged to disclose relevant prior sanctions and criminal convictions and any commissions or fees paid or are to be paid to any agents or other party in connection with this procurement process or the execution of the contract.   8. The consultant shall keep all records and documents, including electronic records, relating to this procurement process available for a minimum of three (3) years after notification of completion of the competition process or, in case the consultant who is awarded the contract, execution of the contract. |
| 1. SECAP Performance Standards | * 1. The resulting contract will be implemented in a manner consistent with SECAP, available on <https://www.ifad.org/secap>. |
| 1. Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse | * 1. The Fund requires that all beneficiaries of IFAD Funding, including the client and any consultants, implementing partners, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers, contractors, sub-contractors, sub-consultants, and any of their agents (whether declared or not) and personnel comply with IFAD's Policy to Preventing and Responding to Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse. For the purpose of this provision, and consistent with IFAD’s Policy to Preventing and Responding to Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse as it may be amended from time to time, the terms set forth below are defined as follows:      1. Sexual harassment means “any unwelcome sexual advance, request for sexual favour or other verbal, non-verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature that unreasonably interferes with work, alters or is made a condition of employment, or creates an intimidating, hostile or offensive work environment.      2. Sexual exploitation and abuse means any actual or attempted abuse of a position of vulnerability, differential power, or trust, for sexual purposes, including, but not limited to, profiting monetarily, socially or politically from the sexual exploitation of others (sexual exploitation); the actual or threatened physical intrusion of a sexual nature, whether by force or under unequal or coercive conditions (sexual abuse).   2. Clients and consultants shall take all appropriate measures to prevent and prohibit SH and SEA on the part of their personnel and subcontractors or anyone else directly or indirectly employed by them or any of subcontractors in the performance of the contract. Clients and consultants shall immediately report to the client or IFAD any incidents of SH and SEA arising out of or in connection with the performance of the contract or prior to its execution, including convictions, disciplinary measures, sanctions or investigations. The client may take appropriate measures, including the termination of the contract, on the basis of proven acts of SH, SEA arising out of or in connection with the performance of the contract.   3. The consultant is required to disclose any relevant prior sanctions, convictions, disciplinary measures or criminal records. |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 1. Money laundering and Terrorist Financing | * 1. The Fund requires that all beneficiaries of IFAD funding or funds administered by IFAD, including the client, any consultants, implementing partners, service providers and suppliers, observe the highest standards of integrity during the procurement and execution of such contracts, and commit to combat money laundering and terrorism financing consistent with IFAD’s Anti-Money Laundering and Countering the Financing of Terrorism Policy. |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 1. Qualification and Eligibility of Consultants, Joint Venture and Conflict of Interest | * 1. The qualification and eligibility criteria set out in Section IV will apply to the consultant, including all parties constituting the consultant, for any part of the contract.   2. Consultants must satisfy the legal, financial and litigation criteria requirements stated in paragraphs 1.1 to 1.3 of Section IV of this RFP. The proposals of consultants who do not satisfy these requirements will not be evaluated any further.   3. In the case where a consultant is, or proposes to be, a joint venture or other association      1. all members of the joint venture or association must satisfy the legal, financial, litigation, eligibility and other requirements set out in this Section IV;      2. all members of the joint venture or association will be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the contract; and      3. the joint venture or association will nominate a representative who will have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the members of the joint venture or the association if awarded the contract, during contract performance.   4. A consultant shall not have any actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflict of interest. A consultant shall declare in the proposal submission form any actual, potential or reasonably perceived interest, regardless of its nature, that affects, may affect, or might reasonably be perceived by others to affect, impartiality in any matter relevant to the selection process and the execution of the contract. A consultant with an actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflict of interest shall be disqualified, unless otherwise explicitly approved by the Fund. The client requires that the consultant holds the project’s interests as paramount at all times, strictly avoiding any actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts of interest, including actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts with other assignments or their own personal and/or corporate interests, and act without any consideration for any other ongoing or future work. Without limitation on the generality of the foregoing, a consultant, including all parties constituting the consultant and their respective personnel and affiliates, as well as any subcontractors for any part of the contract, and their respective personnel and affiliates may be considered to have an actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflict of interest and disqualified or terminated if they:      1. have, may have or might reasonably appear to have at least one controlling partner in common with one or more other competing consultants in the process contemplated by this RFP or the execution of the contract; or      2. have, may have or might reasonably appear to have the same legal representative as another consultant for purposes of this proposal or execution of the contract; or      3. have, may have or might reasonably appear to have a relationship, directly or through common third parties, that puts them in a position to have access to undue or undisclosed information about or influence over the selection process and the execution of the contract, or influence the decisions of the client regarding the selection process for this procurement or during the execution of the contract; or      4. participate, may participate or might reasonably appear to participate in more than one proposal in this process; participation by a consultant in more than one proposal shall result in the disqualification of all proposals in which the party is involved; however, this provision does not limit the inclusion of the same sub-consultant, including individual experts, in more than one proposal; or      5. are themselves, may be or might reasonably appear to be, or have, may have or might reasonably appear to have a business or family relationship with, a member of the client’s board of directors or its personnel, the Fund or its personnel, or any other individual was, has been or might reasonably be directly or indirectly involved in any part of (i) the preparation of this RFP document, (ii) the selection process for this procurement, or (iii) execution of the contract, unless the actual, potential or reasonably-perceived conflict stemming from this relationship has been explicitly authorized by the Fund.   8.6 The following conflict of interest rules shall apply with respect to recruitment of government/client staff within the consultant’s proposed team:   1. No member of the client’s board of directors or current employees of the client (whether part time, or full time, paid or unpaid, in leave status, etc.) shall be proposed or work as, or on behalf of, any consultant. 2. Except as provided in sub-clause 8.6(d), no current employees of the government shall work as consultants or as personnel under their own ministries, departments or agencies. 3. Recruiting former client or government employees to perform services for their former ministries, departments or agencies is acceptable provided no conflict of interest exists. 4. If a consultant proposes any government employee as personnel in their technical proposal, such personnel must have written certification from the government confirming that: (i) they will be on leave without pay from the time of their official proposal submission and will remain on leave without pay until the end of their assignment with the consultant and they are allowed to work full-time outside of their previous official position; or (ii) they will resign or retire from government employment on or prior to the contract award date. Under no circumstances shall any individuals described in (i) and (ii) be responsible for approving the implementation of this contract. Such certification shall be provided to the client by the consultant as part of its technical proposal. 5. In the case where a consultant seeks to engage the services of any person falling under ITC sub-clauses 8.6(a) – 8.6(d), who may have left the client within a period of less than twelve (12) months of the date of this RFP, it must obtain a written “no-objection” from the client for the inclusion of such a person, prior to the consultant’s submission of its proposal.    1. A consultant that has been engaged by the client to provide goods, works or services for a project, its personnel and any of its affiliates, shall be disqualified from providing consulting services related to those goods, works or services. Conversely, a consultant hired to provide consulting services for the preparation or implementation of a project, its personnel and any of its affiliates, shall be disqualified from subsequently providing goods, works or non-consulting services resulting from or directly related to such consulting services for such preparation or implementation.    2. A consultant is under an obligation to disclose any situation of actual, potential or perceived conflict of interest that impacts, may impact, or might reasonably appear to be perceived by others to impact, their capacity to serve the best interest of the client. Failure to properly disclose any of said situations may lead to appropriate actions, including the disqualification of the consultant, the termination of the contract and any other as appropriate under the IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations.    3. A consultant, all parties constituting the consultants, and any subcontractors for any part of the contract, and their respective personnel and affiliates, will not be any person or entity under a declaration of ineligibility by the Fund for having engaged in prohibited practices as contemplated by ITB clause 4 above. The Fund also has the right to unilaterally recognize debarments by any of the International Financial Institutions that are members to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions if such debarments meet the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions.    4. A consultant, all parties constituting consultant, and any subcontractors for any part of the contract and their respective personnel and affiliates not otherwise made ineligible for a reason described in this ITB Clause 8 will nonetheless be excluded if:       1. as a matter of law or official regulation, the Government prohibits commercial relations with the country of the consultant (including any associates, subcontractors and any respective affiliates) provided that the Fund is satisfied that such exclusion does not preclude effective competition for the supply of goods or the contracting of works or services required; or       2. by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, the Government prohibits the issuance of a payment.    5. Consultants shall provide evidence of their continued eligibility in a manner satisfactory to the client, as the client shall reasonably request.    6. If a consultant could derive an unfair competitive advantage from having provided services related to the assignment in question, the client shall make available to all consultants, together with this RFP, all information that would in that respect give such consultant any unfair competitive advantage over competing consultants. |
|  |
|  |
|  |
|  |
|  |
|  |
|  |
| 1. Origin of Goods and Services | * 1. Goods supplied and services provided under the contract may originate from any country, subject to the same restrictions specified for consultants (including their associates, if any), their personnel and sub-consultants set forth in ITC sub-clause 8.8. |
| 1. Contents of RFP | |
| 1. Sections of RFP | * 1. This RFP consists of parts 1 and 2, which include all the sections indicated below and should be read in conjunction with any addenda issued in accordance with ITC clause 12.   Part 1 - Proposal and Selection Procedures  • Section I. Letter of Invitation (LOI)  • Section II. Instructions to Consultants (ITC)  • Section III. Proposal Data Sheet (PDS)  • Section IV. Qualification and Evaluation Criteria  • Section V. A. Technical Proposal Forms  • Section V. B. Financial Proposal Forms  • Section VI. Terms of Reference  Part 2 -Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms  • Section VII. Contract Agreement and General Conditions of Contract (GCC)  • Section VIII. Special Conditions of Contract (SCC), Annexes to Contract and Contract Forms   * Section IX. Revised IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations   1. The client is not responsible for the completeness of this RFP and its addenda if they were not obtained directly from the source stated by the client in this RFP.   2. The consultant is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and terms of reference in this RFP. Failure to furnish all information or documentation required by this RFP may result in the rejection of the proposal. |
| 1. Clarification of RFP | * 1. A prospective consultant requiring any clarification of this RFP shall contact the client in writing, or by email or fax at the client’s address indicated in the **PDS**. The client will respond to any request for clarification, provided that such a request is received no later than the date indicated in the **PDS** which is prior to the deadline for submission of proposals. The client shall send written copies of the responses, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source, to all shortlisted consultants or consultants who have obtained the RFP directly from the client, as the case may be, by the date specified **in the PDS**. Should the clarification result in changes to the essential elements of this RFP, the client shall amend this RFP following the procedure under ITC clause 12.   2. The consultant’s designated representative is invited to attend a pre-proposal conference, if provided for in ITC 1.4. The purpose of the conference will be to clarify issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at that stage.   3. Minutes of the pre-proposal conference, including the text of the questions and answers pertaining to the conference, without identifying the source, shall be transmitted in writing to all shortlisted consultants or consultants who have obtained the RFP directly from the client, as the case may be. Any modification to this RFP that may become necessary as a result of the pre-proposal conference shall be made by the client exclusively through the issue of an addendum following the procedure under ITC clause 12, and not through the minutes of the pre-proposal conference. |
|  |
| 1. Amendment of the RFP | * 1. At any time prior to the deadline for submission of proposals, the client may amend this RFP by issuing addenda.   2. All addenda issued shall be part of this RFP, posted on the client’s website, and shall be communicated in writing to all shortlisted consultants or consultants who have obtained the RFP directly from the client, as the case may be.   3. To give prospective consultants reasonable time in which to take an addendum into account in preparing their proposals, the client may extend the deadline for the submission of proposals at its sole discretion. |
| 1. Preparation of Proposals | |
| 1. Cost of Proposal | * 1. The consultant shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its proposal, and the client shall not be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the proposal process. |
| 1. Language of Proposal | * 1. If proposals are to be submitted in both English and/or any other language, it shall be so stated **in the PDS** and the English version shall govern. |
| 1. Preparation of Proposal | * 1. In preparing their proposal, consultants are expected to examine in detail the documents comprising the RFP. Failure to provide the information requested may result in rejection of a proposal.   2. While preparing the technical proposal, consultants must give particular attention to the following:  1. In the case where there has been no shortlisting of consultants, a consultant may enhance its expertise for the assignment by associating with another consultant. In the case where a consultant is, or proposes to be, a joint venture or other association then it shall be bound by the requirements of ITC 8.3 2. In the case where there has been shortlisting of consultants, if a shortlisted consultant considers that it may enhance its expertise for the assignment by associating with other consultants in a joint venture or sub-consultancy, it may associate with either (a) non-shortlisted consultant(s), or (b) shortlisted consultant(s) if so indicated in the **PDS**. A shortlisted consultant must first obtain the approval of the client if it wishes to enter into a joint venture with non-shortlisted or shortlisted consultant(s). In case of association with non-shortlisted consultant(s), the shortlisted consultant shall act as the authorized representative of the association. In case of a joint venture, all partners shall be jointly and severally liable and shall indicate who will act as the leader of the joint venture. 3. The estimated budget or the estimated number of person-months for key professional personnel envisaged to execute the assignment are indicated **in the PDS**. However, the evaluation of the proposal shall be based on the price relevant to the number of person-months indicated by the consultant in its proposal. 4. For assignments based on fixed budget selection (FBS), the available budget is provided **in PDS** ITC 15.2(c), and the financial proposal shall not exceed this budget, while the number of professional staff-months shall be as estimated by the consultant. 5. Alternative key professional personnel shall not be proposed, and only one curriculum vitae (“CV”) may be submitted for each position indicated in the TOR. |
|  |
| Technical and Financial Proposal Format and Content | * 1. Consultants are required to submit a technical proposal, which shall provide the information indicated in the following paragraphs (a) through (g) using the standard forms provided in Section V A. A page is considered to be printed on one side of an A4 paper. |
| 1. Information on the consultant’s financial capacity is required (form TECH-2A of Section V A) unless otherwise stated in the **PDS**. Information on current or past proceedings, litigation, arbitration, action claims, investigations or disputes is required (form TECH-2B of Section V A). A brief description of the consultants’ organization and an outline of recent experience of the consultant and of each associate, if any, on assignments of a similar nature is required (Form TECH-3 and TECH-4 of Section V A). For each assignment, the outline should indicate the names of associates or key professional personnel who participated, duration of the assignment, contract amount, and consultant’s involvement. Information shall be provided only for those assignments for which the consultant was legally contracted as a corporation or as one of the major firms within a joint venture. Assignments completed by individual professional staff working privately or through other consultants cannot be claimed as the experience of the consultant, or that of an associate, but can be claimed by the professional staff themselves in their CVs. Consultants must be prepared to substantiate the claimed experience, if so requested by the client. The contact information for references of the consultant are required (form TECH-4 of Section V A). 2. Comments and suggestions on the terms of reference including workable suggestions that could improve the quality/ effectiveness of the assignment; and on requirements for counterpart staff and facilities including administrative support, office space, local transportation, equipment, data, etc. to be provided by the client (form TECH-6 of Section V A). 3. A description of the approach, methodology and work plan for performing the assignment covering the following subjects: technical approach and methodology, work plan, and organization and staffing schedule. Guidance on the content of this section of the technical proposal is provided (form TECH-5 of Section V A). The work plan should be consistent with the work and deliverables schedule (form TECH-9 of Section V A) which will show in the form of a bar chart the timing proposed for each activity. 4. The list of the proposed key professional personnel by area of expertise, the position that would be assigned to each person, and their tasks (form TECH-8 of Section V A). 5. Estimates of the staff input (person-months of foreign and local professionals) needed to carry out the assignment (form TECH-8 of Section V A). The person-months input must be indicated separately for home office and field activities, and for foreign and local professional staff respectively. 6. CVs of the key professional personnel signed by the staff themselves and/or by the authorized representative (form TECH-10 of Section V A). 7. A detailed description of the proposed methodology and staffing for training, if training is identified in the **PDS** as a specific component of the assignment (form TECH-5 of Section V A).    1. The technical proposal shall not include any financial information other than the required information in form TECH-2A (financial capacity of the consultant). A technical proposal containing cost information related to assignment implementation will constitute grounds for declaring the proposal non-responsive.    2. The Financial Proposal shall be prepared using the standard forms provided in Section V B of the RFP. It shall list all costs associated with the assignment, including (a) remuneration for key experts and non-key experts, (b) reimbursable expenses associated with assignment implementation. |
|  |
| 1. Taxes | * 1. GCC 19 sets forth the tax provisions of the contract. Consultants must review this clause carefully in preparing their proposals. |
| 1. Only one Proposal | * 1. Consultants shall submit only one proposal as a sole consultancy firm or as a joint venture member. If a consultant participates in more than one proposal, all such proposals shall be disqualified. However, this does not preclude the participation of the same sub-consultants, including individual experts, in more than one proposal. |
| 1. Currencies of Proposal | * 1. Consultants must submit their financial proposals in the currency or currencies specified in the **PDS**. Consultants will be paid in the currency specified in the **PDS**. |
| 1. Period of Proposal Validity | * 1. Proposals shall remain valid for the period specified in the **PDS** after the proposal submission deadline date prescribed by the client. A proposal valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the client as non-responsive.   2. During the period of proposal validity, consultants shall maintain the availability of key professional personnel identified in the proposal. The client will make its best effort to complete negotiations within this period. Should the need arise, however, the client may request consultants to extend the validity period of their proposals. This request shall be made within the original validity period of the proposal. Consultants who agree to such extension shall confirm that they maintain the availability of the key professional personnel nominated in the proposal, or in their confirmation of extension of validity of the proposal, consultants could submit new key professional personnel in replacement. In such case, a replacement key expert shall have equal or better qualifications and experience than those of the originally proposed key expert. The technical evaluation score, however, will be based on the evaluation of the CV of the original key expert. Consultants who do not agree have the right to refuse to extend the validity of their proposals. |
| 1. Submission and Opening of Proposals | |
| 1. Sealing and Marking of Proposals | * 1. The following applies to the “original” of the technical proposal, and of the financial proposal. The “original” shall contain no interlineations or overwriting, except as necessary to correct errors made by the consultants themselves. The person signing the proposal must initial such corrections, as well as initial each page of the relevant “original”. The submission letters for the technical proposal and for the financial proposal should respectively be in the format shown in (form TECH-1) and (form FIN-1).   2. If required in the **PDS**, the authorized representative of the consultant signing the “original” of the technical and the financial proposals shall provide within the technical proposal an authorization in the form of a written power of attorney demonstrating that the person signing has been duly authorized to sign the “original” on behalf of the consultant, and its associates. The signed technical proposals and the signed financial proposals shall be clearly marked “original”.   3. Copies of the technical proposal and the financial proposal shall be made, in the number stated in the **PDS**, and each shall be clearly marked “copy”. If discrepancies are found between the original and any of the copies of the relevant documents, then the “original” shall govern. If consultants have the option of submitting proposals electronically, this shall be stated in the **PDS**.   4. The “original” and each “copy” of the technical proposal shall be placed in a sealed envelope/parcel clearly marked “technical proposal”. Similarly, the “original” and each “copy” of the financial proposal shall be placed in a separate sealed envelope/parcel clearly marked “financial proposal”.   5. Each envelope/parcel shall bear the name and address of the client as stated in the **PDS**, the name and address of the consultant (in case they may have to be returned unopened), and the name and reference number of the assignment as stated in **PDS** ITC 2.3.   6. In addition, the envelope/parcel containing the original and copies of the financial proposal shall be marked with a warning “do not open with the technical proposal”. If the financial proposal is not submitted in a separate sealed envelope/parcel duly marked as indicated above, this will constitute grounds for rejecting the proposal.   7. The two envelopes/parcels containing the Technical Proposal and the Financial Proposal shall then be placed into one outer envelope or carton (as appropriate) and securely sealed to prevent premature opening. This outer envelope/carton shall bear the submission address, name and address of the Consultant, name of the assignment and its reference number, and be clearly marked with the statement indicated in the **PDS** and bear the name and address of the client as stated in **PDS** ITC 20.5. The client shall not be responsible for misplacement, losing or premature opening if the outer envelope/carton is not sealed and/or marked as stipulated. This circumstance may be cause for proposal rejection. |
|  |
| 1. Deadline for Submission of Proposals | * 1. Proposals must be received by the client before the submission deadline specified **in the PDS**.   2. A consultant may withdraw, substitute, or modify its proposal prior to the deadline for the submission of proposals by sending a written notice duly signed by the consultant’s authorized representative to the client’s address indicated in PDS 20.5. The enclosures of the corresponding substitution or modification of the proposal must accompany the respective written notice. All notices must be:  1. clearly marked “withdrawal,” “substitution,” or “modification”; 2. received by the client prior to the deadline stipulated for submission of proposals; 3. sent directly as electronic submissions to the file request link or if submitting in hard copy to the address indicated in PDS 20.5; and be 4. in pdf or word format and in the same number of original and copies as the original proposal.    1. Proposals requested to be withdrawn shall remain unopened. No proposal may be withdrawn, substituted, or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of proposals and the expiration of the period of proposal validity specified in this RFP.    2. The client may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of proposals by amending this RFP in accordance with ITC 12, in which case all rights and obligations of the client and the consultants previously subject to the original deadline shall thereafter be subject to the new deadline as extended. |
| 1. Late Proposals | * 1. Any proposals received by the client after the deadline for submission of proposals shall be declared late, rejected, and returned unopened to the consultant. |
| 1. Proposal Opening | * 1. The client shall open the outer envelopes/cartons in a public meeting at the address, date and time specified in the **PDS** as soon as possible after the deadline for submission and sort the proposals into technical proposals or financial proposals as appropriate. The client shall ensure that the financial proposals remain sealed and securely stored until such time as the public opening of financial proposals takes place. |
| 1. Evaluation of Proposals | |
| 1. Confidentiality | * 1. Information relating to the evaluation of proposals and recommendations of contract award shall not be disclosed to consultants or any other persons not officially concerned with the process, until the publication of the award of contract. The undue use by any consultant of confidential information related to the process may result in the rejection of its proposal or may invalidate the entire procurement process.   2. Any attempt or effort by a consultant to influence the client in the examination, evaluation, and ranking of proposals or contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its proposal and may subject the consultant to sanctions and remedies including debarment by IFAD as per ITB clause 4 in addition to sanctions imposed by the government and/or the client. |
| 1. Clarification of Proposals | * 1. To assist in the examination and evaluation of proposals, the client may, at its discretion, ask any consultant for clarification of its proposal. Any clarification submitted by a consultant that is not in response to a request by the client shall not be considered. The client’s request for clarification and the consultant’s response shall be in writing. No change in the prices or substance of the proposal shall be sought, offered, or permitted except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the client in the evaluation of the proposals.   2. If a consultant does not provide clarifications of its proposal by the date and time set in the client’s request for clarification, its proposal may be rejected. |
| 1. Evaluation of Technical Proposals | * 1. The client’s technical evaluation committee (TEC) shall evaluate the technical proposals on the basis of their responsiveness to the terms of reference, applying the evaluation criteria, sub-criteria, and point system specified inSection IV. Each responsive proposal will be given a technical score (St). A proposal may be rejected at this stage if it does not respond to the RFP or if it fails to achieve the minimum technical score indicated in the **PDS.**   2. In exceptional circumstances, if none of the scores awarded by the TEC reach or exceed the minimum technical score (St), the client, subject to IFAD no-objection, reserves the right to reject all proposals and to invite a new competition. The new competition shall be based on a new shortlist of consultants to be established through a “request for expression of interest” and may include adjustments to the TOR of the assignment and/or relevant contract parameters, as appropriate. The new TOR, shortlist and RFP shall be subject to IFAD’s no-objection.   3. In case no shortlisting has taken place, the consultant’s financial capability to mobilize and sustain the services is critical and additional evidence must be provided by the consultant, if so requested by the client. In its proposal, the consultant is required to provide information on its financial and economic status unless otherwise stated in PDS ITC 15.3(a). The information required must be provided using the form TECH-2A.   4. A consultant that fails to demonstrate through its financial records that it has the economic and financial ability to perform the required services as described in the respective terms of reference shall be disqualified. In the circumstance of a disqualification the technical proposal will not be evaluated further and the financial proposal shall be returned unopened.   5. The client, at its discretion, may ask for clarifications or additional information regarding the information provided in form TECH-2A.   6. The outcome of the financial capacity evaluation is a clear “yes” or “no”. Any consultant that receives a “no” shall not be evaluated further and its financial proposal shall be returned unopened. The proposals that receive a “yes” at this stage will be evaluated further according to the technical scoring methodology described in Section IV. |
|  |
| 1. Evaluation of Financial Proposals |  |
| Financial Proposals (only for QBS) | * 1. Following the ranking of technical proposals, and after receiving a “no objection” from IFAD (if applicable), when selection is based on quality only (QBS), the first ranked consultant with financial records proving that it has the economic and financial ability to perform the required services as described in the respective terms of reference will be invited to negotiate its technical and financial proposals and the contract in accordance with the instructions given under ITC clauses 29 and 30. |
| Financial Proposals (only for QCBS, FBS, LCS) | * 1. Following completion of the evaluation of technical proposals, and after receiving a “no objection” from IFAD (if applicable), the client shall inform the consultants who have submitted proposals of the technical points (total score only) assigned to each consultant. The client shall simultaneously notify the consultants that have secured at least the minimum qualifying mark and with financial records proving that they have the economic and financial ability to perform the required services as described in the respective terms of reference of the date, time, and place set for opening the financial proposals and notify them that their attendance at the opening of the financial proposals is not mandatory. The financial proposal opening shall take place at the location indicated in the **PDS**. The notification shall also advise those consultants whose technical proposals did not meet the minimum qualifying mark, or which were considered non-responsive, that their financial proposals will be returned unopened after the client has completed the selection process. |
|  | * 1. The client shall open the financial proposals in a public meeting at the address, date and time specified in the notification described in ITC sub-clause 27.2. All financial proposals will first be inspected to confirm that they have remained sealed and unopened. Only the financial proposals of those consultants who met the minimum qualifying mark following the technical evaluation stage and with financial records proving that they have the economic and financial ability to perform the required services as described in the respective terms of reference will be opened. The Technical Score (St) and only the total proposal price, as stated in the financial proposal submission form (form FIN-1) shall be read out aloud and recorded. A copy of the record shall be posted on the client’s website. |
|  | * 1. The financial evaluation of proposal prices shall take into account the taxes that will be imposed on the consultant in the borrower/recipient’s country unless otherwise indicated **in the PDS**. In time-based contracts, the client shall correct any computational errors, and in cases of a discrepancy between a partial amount and the total amount, or between words and figures the former will prevail. In addition to the above corrections, activities and items described in the technical proposal but not priced, shall be priced and added to the price of the respective consultant. Also in the case of time-based contract, where an activity or line item is quantified differently in the financial proposal from the technical proposal, the financial proposal shall be adjusted accordingly to reflect the prices and quantities specified in the technical proposal. If a lump-sum contract form is included in the RFP, the consultant is deemed to have included all prices in the Financial Proposal, so neither arithmetical corrections nor price adjustments shall be made and the consultant will be bound to deliver the services as described in its technical proposal. If consultants are not required to submit financial proposals in a single currency, prices shall be converted to a single currency for evaluation purposes indicated in the **PDS** using the selling rates of exchange, source and date indicated in the **PDS**. |
|  | * 1. For Quality and Cost Based Selection (QCBS), the lowest evaluated Financial Proposal (Fm) will be given the maximum financial score (Sf) of 100 points. The financial scores (Sf) of the other financial proposals will be computed as indicated in Section IV: Qualification and Evaluation Criteria. Proposals will be ranked according to their combined technical (St) and financial (Sf) scores using the weights (T = the weight given to the technical proposal; F = the weight given to the financial proposal; T + F = 100%) indicated in the PDS. S = St x T% + Sf x F%. The consultant achieving the highest combined technical and financial score will be invited for negotiations in accordance with ITC clauses 29 and 30, after receiving a “no objection” from IFAD (if applicable) on the combined technical and financial evaluation report. |
|  | * 1. In the case of Fixed-Budget Selection (FBS), the client will select the firm that submitted the highest ranked technical proposal within the stipulated budget. Proposals that exceed the indicated budget will be rejected. In the case of the Least-Cost Selection (LCS), the client will select the lowest priced proposal among those that passed the minimum technical score. In both aforementioned selection methods, the evaluated proposal price according to ITC sub-clause 27.4 shall be considered, and after receiving a “no objection” from IFAD (if applicable) on the combined technical and financial evaluation report, the selected firm shall be invited for negotiations in accordance with ITC clauses 29 and 30.   2. Prior to submission for IFAD’s no-objection, the client shall conduct a verification of the market-reasonableness of the prices offered. A negative determination (either unreasonably high or unreasonably low) could be a reason for rejection of the proposal at the discretion of the client. The consultant shall not be permitted to revise its submission after a determination that its offered price is unreasonable. In addition, the client may also verify any information provided on the TECH forms submitted in the proposal. A negative determination in the post-qualification could lead to the rejection of the proposal and the client may, at its discretion, move to invite the next-ranked consultant for negotiation. |
| 1. Past Performance and Reference Check | * 1. The client reserves the right to check the performance references provided by the consultant or to use any other source at the client’s discretion. A negative determination by the client on the consultant’s record of performance in prior contracts, especially when the invitation was based on prior list, may be a reason for disqualification of the consultant, or lowering the related evaluation score of the consultant relevant to past experience, at the discretion of the client. |
| 1. Award of Contract | |
| 1. Notice of Intent to Award | * 1. After the completion of the evaluation report and having obtained all the necessary internal approvals and IFAD’s no-objection as per the IFAD Procurement Handbook, the client shall send the notice of intent to award to the successful consultant. The notice of intent to award shall include a statement that the client shall issue a formal notification of award and draft contract agreement after expiration of the period for filing a protest and the resolution of any protest that are submitted. Delivery of the notice of intent to award shall not constitute the formation of a contract between the client and the successful consultant and no legal or equitable rights will be created through the delivery of the notice of intent to award.   2. At the same time it issues the notice of intent to award, the client shall also notify, in writing, all other consultants of the results of the selection process. The client shall promptly respond in writing to any unsuccessful consultant who, after receiving notification of the selection results, makes a written request for a debriefing or submits a protest as provided in the IFAD Procurement Handbook.   3. Consultants may protest the results of a procurement only according to the rules established in the module M of the IFAD Procurement Handbook. In case the number of days for  1. filing the protests; 2. automatic lifting of the suspension; and 3. the issuance of the written decision;   are different from the ones mentioned in module M; then the number of days indicated in the **PDS** shall prevail for each step. In case of an appeal, the level 2 authority referred to in module M of the IFAD Procurement Handbook is identified in the **PDS**. |
| Protests and Appeals |
| 1. Invitation to Negotiations and proceedings | * 1. Upon the expiry of the period for submission of protests and appeals and when all protests and appeals have been resolved, as applicable, the client shall send an invitation to negotiations to the successful consultant. Negotiations will be held on the date and at the address indicated **in the PDS**. The invited consultant (who is invited via the notification of award) will, as a pre-requisite for attendance at the negotiations, confirm the availability of all the key professional personnel listed in the technical proposal. Failure to confirm such personnel may result in the client proceeding to negotiate with the next-ranked consultant. Representatives conducting negotiations on behalf of the consultant must have written authority to negotiate and conclude the contract on behalf of the consultant. |
| Technical Negotiations | * 1. Negotiations will commence with a discussion of the technical proposal, including (a) proposed technical approach and methodology, (b) workplan, (c) organization and staffing, and (d) any suggestions made by the consultant to improve the terms of reference.   2. The client and the consultant will then finalize the terms of reference, assignment’s implementation methodology including staffing schedule, work schedule, logistics, reporting and other necessary adjustments to the consultant’s technical proposal. These documents will then be incorporated in the contract under “Description of Services.” Special attention will be paid to clearly defining the inputs and facilities required from the client to ensure satisfactory implementation of the assignment. The client shall prepare minutes of negotiations which will be signed by the client and the consultant, and become an annex to the contract.   3. It is the responsibility of the consultant, before starting financial negotiations, to determine the relevant local tax amount to be paid by the consultant under the contract. In no event shall the client be responsible for the payment or reimbursement of any taxes. The financial negotiations will involve neither the remuneration rates for staff nor other proposed unit rates in all selection methods except for QBS.   4. Having selected the consultant on the basis of, among other things, an evaluation of proposed key professional personnel, the client expects to negotiate a contract on the basis of those personnel named in the technical proposal.   5. During contract negotiations, the client will not consider substitution of any key professional personnel unless both parties agree that undue delay in the selection process makes such substitution unavoidable or for reasons such as death or medical incapacity of one of the personnel. If this is not the case and if it is established that any key professional personnel were offered in the proposal without confirming their availability, the consultant may be disqualified. Any proposed substitute shall have equivalent or better qualifications and experience than the original candidate.   6. Negotiations will conclude with a review of the draft contract and annexes, following which the client and the consultant will initial the agreed contract. If negotiations fail, the client will invite the consultant whose proposal received the second highest score to negotiate a contract. |
| Financial Negotiations |
| Availability of Professional Staff/Experts |
| Conclusion of the Negotiations |
| 1. Notice of Contract Award | * 1. Following securing IFAD no-objection to the negotiated contract, the client shall issue the notice of award to the successful consultant and sign the contract. The client shall publish on the IFAD website and at UNDB online, the results identifying the procurement, the name of the winning consultant and the price, duration, and summary scope of the contract. |
| 1. Return of Unopened Financial Proposals | * 1. After contract signature, the client shall return the unopened financial proposals to the unsuccessful consultants at the cost and request of the consultant. |
| 1. Commencement Dates | * 1. The consultant is expected to commence the assignment on the date and at the location specified in the **PDS.** |

Section III. Proposal Data Sheet (PDS)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| General | |
| ITC 1.1 | e) “Client” *[Jordan Enterprise Development Corporation ]*, is the entity designated by the government to sign and manage the resulting contract.  n) “government” means the Government of *Jordan.*  w) “project” means *[REGEP* |
| ITC 2.1 | The method of selection is the *QCBS* method. |
| ITC 2.3 | The name of the assignment is:  Lot 1: External Audit (Fiscal year 2021) and  Lot 2: Agreed-upon Procedures Audit (1/1/2017 to 20/2/2022)  Reference number of the assignment is: *JE/24/2022* |
| ITC 2.4 | The client will provide the following inputs and facilities:  See Available information under XI and specific areas of TOR |
| Contents of the RFP | |
| ITC 3.1 | The *JEDCO* has received a financing from the International Fund for Agricultural Development (“the Fund”) and intends to apply a portion of the proceeds of this loan/grant to eligible payments under this contract. |
| ITC 11.1 | Clarifications may be requested by e-mail not later than *12/05/2022*, so that responses can be issued to all consultants not later than *17/05/2022*  The address for requesting clarifications is:  *Jordan Enterprise Development corporation*  Att.: Almoataz Billah Alsraiheen  Address: Jordan Enterprise Development Corporation  – JEDCO  P.O. Box.  7704 Amman 11118 Jordan  Email: mutaz.ali@jedco.gov.jo  Fax:06-5684568 |
| Preparation of Proposals | |
| ITC 14.1 | The proposal shall be written in English *and brief of the proposal in Arabic* |
| ITC 15.3(a) | Information on the consultant’s financial capacity *is* required (form TECH-2A of Section V A). |
| ITC 15.3(g) | Training *is not* a specific component of this assignment. |
| ITC 18.1 | The currency of the proposal shall be as follows: *JOD*  The currency of the payment shall be as follows: *JOD* |
| ITC 19.1 | Proposals must remain valid for *120* days after the deadline for the submission of proposals specified in PDS ITC 21.1. |
| Submission and Opening of Proposals | |
| ITC 20.2 | Written power of attorney *is* required. |
| ITC 20.3 | If submitting a hard copy: a consultant must submit one (1) original and *[2]* copies of both the technical proposal and the financial proposal in two separate envelopes, in the language(s) specified in PDS ITC 14.1. In addition, one copy each of the technical and the financial proposal shall be an electronic copy saved on a CD, DVD or flash drive enclosed with the financial proposal. In addition to PDF files, consultant must also provide both technical and financial proposals in an MS Word and Excel formats for the ease of review during the evaluation process; in case of inconsistencies, the hard copies will govern.  Consultants *do not have* the option of submitting their proposals electronically. |
| ITC 20.5 | If submitting in hard copy, the address for the submission of proposals is:  *Almoataz Billah Alsraiheen*  *REGEP procurement Officer*  *Jordan Enterprise Development Corporation*  Address: JEDCO  P.O. Box.  7704 Amman 11118 Jordan  Tel.          +962 6 5603507 Ext. 2056  Fax.         +962 6 5684568 / 5681463  Email:mutaz.ali@jedco.gov.jo |
| ITC 20.7 | Ensure the outer label (or carton) of the proposal includes this statement:  “Do not open before *[state submission time and date]*. In addition it must be addressed to the client’s name and address as per ITC PDS 20.5 |
| ITC 21.1 | Proposals must be submitted no later than *12 pm*(local time in country), *Jordan* on *Thu 19/05/2022* |
| ITC 23.1 | The proposal opening shall take place at *JEDCO* at *13 PM Thu.28/04/2022* |
| Evaluation of Proposals | |
| ITC 26.1 | The minimum technical score (St) required to pass is *70* out of 100 possible points.  For detailed scoring criteria, see Section IV. |
| ITC 27.2 | The date, hour and place for opening the Financial Envelopes of the proposals that passed the minimum technical score requirement shall be communicated in due time by the client. |
| ITC 27.4 | Taxes payable by the consultant in the borrower/recipient’s country shall be presented separately in its financial proposal and the client shall evaluate the consultant’s proposal price *“inclusive” of the taxes*.  The single currency used for evaluation purposes is: *JOD* |
| ITC 27.5 | The weight given to the technical proposal, T = *70%*  The weight given to the financial proposal, F = *30%* |
| Award of Contract | |
| ITC 29.3 | The number of days indicated in module M of the IFAD Procurement Handbook shall prevail |
| ITC 30.2 | The expected date for contract negotiations is expected to be within *15* days after the opening of the financial proposals and will be held at *JEDCO* |
| ITC 33.1 | The expected date for commencement of the services is *01/06/2022* and the location is *Jordan* |

Section IV. Qualification and Evaluation Criteria

1.1 **Legal Status**

Each entity forming the consultant shall attach to form TECH-1 a copy of its letter of incorporation (registration), or other such document, indicating its legal status. In the event the consultant is an association of entities, the consultant shall include any other document showing that it intends to associate, or it has associated with, the other entity or entities that are jointly submitting a proposal. Each associate or member must provide the documents required in form TECH-1 as annex.

1.2 **Financial Criteria**

If required by PDS ITC 15.3(a), the consultant shall provide evidence showing that it has the sufficient financial capacity needed for this contract, as required in form TECH-2A. Each associate or member must provide the information required in TECH-2A.

1.3 **Litigation Criteria**

The consultant shall provide accurate information on any current or past litigation or arbitration resulting from contracts completed, terminated, or under execution by the consultant over the last five (5) years, as indicated in form TECH-2B. A consistent history of court/arbitration decisions against the consultant or existence of ongoing high value disputes may lead to the rejection of the proposal. Each associate or member must provide the information required in TECH-2B.

1.4 **Evaluation Criteria**

A proposal will be rejected if it does not earn a total minimum score identified in PDS 26.1. A proposal may be rejected, at the discretion of the client, if the firm does not satisfy the mandatory criteria as per table below.

The consultant will be rejected if its proposal does not clearly demonstrate that it meets the following minimum mandatory criteria:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Ref** | **Item** |
| Mandatory Criterion 1 | *not applicable* |

The client shall use the following criteria and sub-criteria in scoring the technical proposal of each consultant for both Lot’s.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Criteria, sub-criteria, and point system for the evaluation of Technical Proposals.** | | |
| **ITC 26.1** | **Criteria, sub-criteria** | **Points** |
|  | Criteria, sub-criteria, and point system for the evaluation of Full Technical Proposals are: | **Points** |
|  | (i) experience of Consultant relevant to assignment | **[10]** |
|  | (ii) Adequacy of the proposed methodology and work plan in responding to the Terms of Reference: |  |
|  | a) Proposed Technical approach and methodology | [40] |
|  | b) Work plan | [15] |
|  | **Total points for criterion (ii):** | **[55]** |
|  | (iii) Key Experts: |  |
|  | a) Team Leader | [15] |
|  | b) Senior Auditor | [10] |
|  | c) Junior Auditor | [10] |
|  | **Total points for criterion (iii):** | **[35]** |
|  |  |  |
|  | **Total points for the three criteria:** | **100** |
|  |  |  |
|  | For the Key Experts, the number of points to be assigned to each of the above positions or disciplines shall be determined considering the following three sub-criteria and relevant percentage weights: |  |
|  | 1) General qualifications | [*25 %*] |
|  | 2) Adequacy for the assignment | [*60%*] |
|  | 3) Experience in region and language | [*15%*] |
|  | **Total weight:** | ***100*** |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  | The minimum technical score (St) required to pass is | *70* |
|  | If none of the proposals reach or exceed the minimum technical score specified in PDS 26.1 the client reserves the right to invite the consultant receiving the highest technical score (St) to negotiate both its technical and financial proposals, subject to receiving IFAD’s no-objection. If the negotiations fail to result in an acceptable contract within a reasonable time, the client reserves the right to terminate the negotiations, subject to IFAD’s no-objection, and to invite—again, at its sole discretion—the consultant receiving the next highest technical score (St) to negotiate both its technical and financial proposals. |  |
| ITC 27.5 | The formula for determining the financial scores is the following:  Sf = 100 x Fm / F, in which Sf is the financial score, Fm is the lowest price and F the price of the proposal under consideration.  The weights given to the technical and financial proposals are:  T = *[70]* and F = *[30]*. |  |

**1.5 Qualification Table for both Lot’s**

Documents needed to be submitted by the consultant in order to establish the Qualifications of the Consultant are indicated in the rightmost column.

| **Factor** | **1.5.1 Eligibility** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | **Requirement** | **Consultant** | | | | | **Documentation Required** |
| **Single Entity** | **Joint Venture or Association** | | | **Sub-Consultant** |
| **All members combined** | **Each Member** | **At least one member** |
| **1.5.1.1 Qualification and Eligibility** | In accordance with ITC 8 | Must meet requirement | Existing or intended joint venture or other association must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | N/A | Must meet requirement | TECH-1 including attachments |
| **1.5.1.2 Conflict of Interest** | No conflicts of interests as described in ITC 8 unless the conflict of interest has been mitigated and the mitigation is approved by IFAD. | Must meet requirement | Existing or intended joint venture or other association must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | N / A | Must meet requirement | TECH-1 including attachments |
| **1.5.1.3 Ineligibility and Debarment** | Not having been declared ineligible based on any of the criteria set forth in ITC 8 | Must meet requirement | Existing or intended joint venture or other association must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | N/A | Must meet requirement | TECH-1 including attachments |

The consultant shall provide the information requested in the corresponding information sheets included in Section V Proposal Forms to establish that the consultant meets the requirements established below. Sub-consultants that are included in the consultant’s proposal shall not be replaced without the client’s prior permission.

| **Factor** | **1.5.2** **Historical Contract Non-Performance** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | **Requirement** | **Consultant** | | | | | **Documentation Required** |
| **Single Entity** | **Joint Venture or Association** | | | **Sub-Consultant** |
| **All members combined** | **Each member** | **At least one member** |
| **1.5.2.1 Pending Litigation** | All pending proceedings, litigation, arbitrations, actions, claims, investigations or disputes, in total, shall not represent more than ten percent (10%) of the consultant’s net worth. | Must meet requirement by itself, including as member of past or existing joint venture or other association (not mandatory if in the past was as a member of a joint venture or other association with less than 20% role in the contract). | N/A | Must meet requirement by itself or as member of past or existing joint venture, or other association (not mandatory if in the past was as a member of a joint venture or other association with less than 20% role in the contract). | N/A | Must meet requirement by itself or as a sub-consultant to a prime, or member of past or existing joint venture, or other association (not mandatory if in the past was as a member of a joint venture or other association with less than 20% role in the contract). | Form TECH-2B |

| **Factor** | | **1.5.3 Financial Situation** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Sub-Factor** | | **Requirement** | **Consultant** | | | | | **Documentation Required** |
| **Single Entity** | **Joint Venture** | | | **Sub-Consultant** |
| **All members combined** | **Each member** | **At least one**  **member** |
| **1.5.3.1 Historical Financial Performance** | | Submission of evidence to the consultant’s financial capacity to mobilize and sustain the services | Must meet requirement | N/A | Must meet requirement | N/A | N/A | Form TECH-2A, TECH-2B and form TECH-4 |
| **1.5.3.2 Financial Resources** | The consultant must demonstrate access to, or availability of, financial resources such as liquid assets, unencumbered real assets, lines of credit, and other financial means. | | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | N/A | Must meet requirement | N/A | Form TECH-2A, TECH-2B and form TECH-4 |

| **Factor** | **1.5.4 Experience** | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Sub-Factor** | **Requirement** | **Consultant** | | | | | **Documentation Required** |
| **Single Entity** | **Joint Venture** | | | **Sub-Consultant** |
| **All members combined** | **Each member** | **At least one member** |
| **1.5.4.1 Organization Capability and Technical Experience** | See criteria table under XV. and specific areas of TOR | Must meet minimum requirement | Must meet minimum requirement | N/A | N/A | N/A | Form TECH-3 / form TECH-6 |
| **1.5.4.2 General & Specific Experience** | See criteria table under XV. and specific areas of TOR | Must meet minimum requirement | Must meet minimum requirement | N/A | Must meet each discrete requirement | Must meet at least one specialized requirement | Form TECH-4 |

Section V. A. Technical Proposal Forms

Disclosure in these technical forms of any proposed prices will constitute grounds for declaring the proposal non-responsive; see ITC sub-clause 15.4.

*[Comments in brackets on the following pages serve to provide guidance for the preparation of the technical proposal and therefore should not appear on the technical proposal to be submitted.]*

[Form TECH-1. Technical Proposal Submission Form 47](#_Toc48310674)

[Form Tech-2A . Financial Capacity of the Consultant 51](#_Toc48310675)

[Form TECH-2B. Current and Past Proceedings, Litigation, Arbitration, Actions, Claims, Investigations and Disputes of the Consultant 52](#_Toc48310676)

[Form TECH-3. Organization of the Consultant 53](#_Toc48310677)

[Form TECH-4. Experience of the Consultant 54](#_Toc48310678)

[Form TECH-5. Description of Approach, Methodology and Work Plan for Performing the Assignment 55](#_Toc48310679)

[Form TECH-6. Comments and Suggestions on the Terms of Reference & Assignment 57](#_Toc48310680)

[Form TECH-7. Team Composition and Task Assignments 58](#_Toc48310681)

[Form TECH-8. Staffing Schedule (Key Professional Personnel and Support Staff) 59](#_Toc48310682)

[Form TECH-9. Work and Deliverables Schedule 60](#_Toc48310683)

[Form TECH-10. Curriculum Vitae (CV) for Proposed Key Professional Personnel 61](#_Toc48310684)

Form TECH-1. Technical Proposal Submission Form

*[Location, date]*

To: *[The client]*

Address:

Ladies and Gentlemen:

Re: *[insert title of assignment]* RFP Ref: *[insert reference as shown on cover page]*

1. We, the undersigned, offer to provide the services for the above-mentioned assignment in accordance with your Request for Proposal (RFP) dated *[insert date]*, any addenda issued thereto and our proposal.
2. We are hereby submitting our proposal, which includes this technical proposal, and a financial proposal, each sealed in separate and clearly marked envelope/parcel.
3. We are submitting our proposal in association with:

*[insert a list with full name and address of each associated consultant, otherwise delete this clause]*

1. Our firm, its associates, including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the contract, have not been declared ineligible by the Fund and have not been subject to sanctions or debarments under the laws or official regulations of the client’s country or not been subject to a debarment recognized under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions (the "Cross-Debarment Agreement")[[3]](#footnote-3) in accordance with ITB clause 4, beyond those declared in paragraph 12 of this technical proposal submission form.
2. We are attaching herewith information to support our eligibility in accordance with Section IV of the RFP.
3. If negotiations are held during the initial period of validity of the proposal, we undertake to negotiate on the basis of the nominated key professional personnel.
4. Our proposal is binding upon us and subject to the modifications resulting from contract negotiations, and we undertake, if our proposal is accepted, to initiate the services related to the assignment not later than the date indicated in this RFP.
5. We acknowledge and accept the IFAD Revised Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations. We certify that neither our firm nor any person acting for us or on our behalf has engaged in any prohibited practices as provided in ITB clause 4. Further, we acknowledge and understand our obligation to report to [anticorruption@ifad.org](mailto:anticorruption@ifad.org) any allegation of prohibited practice that comes to our attention during the selection process or the contract execution. As part of this, we certify that:
6. The price of our proposal has been arrived at independently, without any consultation, communication, or agreement with any other party, including another consultant or competitor, or for the purpose of restricting competition, relating to:

those prices;

the intention to submit an offer; or

the methods or factors used to calculate the prices offered.

1. The prices in our proposal have not been and will not be knowingly disclosed by us, directly or indirectly, to any other consultant or competitor before the opening of the financial proposals unless otherwise explicitly required by law; and
2. No attempt has been made or will be made by us to induce any other consultant to submit or not to submit a proposal for the purpose of restricting competition.
3. We acknowledge and accept the IFAD Policy to Preventing and Responding to Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse. We certify that neither our firm nor any person acting for us or on our behalf has engaged in any sexual harassment, sexual exploitation or abuse, as provided in ITB Clause 6. Further, we acknowledge and understand our obligation to report to [ethicsoffice@ifad.org](mailto:ethicsoffice@ifad.org) any allegation of sexual harassment, sexual exploitation and abuse that comes to our attention during the selection process or the contract execution.
4. The following commissions, gratuities, or fees have been paid or are to be paid with respect to the creation of the proposal process: *[Insert complete name of each recipient, its full address, the reason for which each commission or gratuity was paid and the amount and currency of each such commission or gratuity].*

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Name of recipient | Address | Reason | Amount |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |

If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate “none.”

1. We declare that neither our firm nor any of its directors, partners, proprietors, key personnel, agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners have any actual, potential or perceived conflict of interest as defined in ITB Clause 8.4 regarding this selection process or the execution of the contract. *[Insert if needed: “other than the following:” and provide a detailed account of the actual, potential or perceived conflict]*. We understand that we have an ongoing disclosure obligation on such actual, potential or perceived conflicts of interest and shall promptly inform the client and the Fund, should any such actual, potential or perceived conflicts of interest arise at any stage of the selection process or contract execution.
2. The following criminal convictions, administrative sanctions (including debarments) and/or temporary suspensions have been imposed on our firm and/or any of its directors, partners, proprietors, key personnel, agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Nature of the measure (i.e., criminal conviction, administrative sanction or temporary suspension) | Imposed by | Name of party convicted, sanctioned or suspended (and relationship to consultant) | Grounds for the measure (i.e., fraud in procurement or corruption in contract execution) | Date and time (duration) of measure |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |

If no criminal convictions, administrative sanctions or temporary suspensions have been imposed, indicate “none”.

1. We acknowledge and understand that we shall promptly inform the client about any material change regarding the information provided in this form.
2. We further understand that the failure to properly disclose any of information in connection with this proposal submission form may lead to appropriate actions, including our disqualification, the termination of the contract and any other sanction as applicable under the IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Projects and Operations.
3. We understand that this proposal, together with your written preliminary acceptance thereof included in your Notification of Intent to Award, shall only constitute a binding contract between the firm and the client subject to successful negotiations and the preparation and execution of the appropriate contract.
4. We hereby declare that all the information and statements made in this proposal are true and accept that any misinterpretation contained in it may lead to our disqualification.
5. We understand and accept without condition that any protest to the process or results of this competition process may be brought only through the procedures defined in ITC clause 29.3.
6. We understand you are not bound to accept any proposal that you may receive.

Yours sincerely,

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| *[authorized signatory]* |  |
| *[name and title of signatory]* |  |
| *[name of consultant]* |  |
| *[address of consultant]* |  |

Annexes:

1. Power of attorney (if required) demonstrating that the person signing has been duly authorized to sign the proposal on behalf of the consultant and its associates;

2. Letter(s) of incorporation (or other documents indicating legal status); and

3. Joint venture or association agreements or the letter of intent to enter into such a JV signed by the authorized representatives of all the members of the JV (if applicable, but without showing any financial proposal information).

4. *[Other documents required in PDS]*

Form Tech-2A . Financial Capacity of the Consultant

The client reserves the right to request additional information about the financial capacity of the consultant. A consultant that fails to demonstrate through its financial records that it has the financial capacity to perform the required services may be disqualified.

*[To client—include this section if applicable]*:

The consultant’s financial capacity to mobilize and sustain the services may be important for specific types of services in which the consultant is required to pre-finance significant expenses in advance of receiving payment from the client. Under these circumstances, an evaluation of financial capacity will be included in the request for proposals in addition to the qualitative assessment conducted through form Tech-4. Form Tech-2A will include requirements on the documentation required to assess financial capacity. The types of documentation required will vary according to the country context, the type of services being solicited, and the extent of the financial capacity demanded within the assignment. Examples of possible documentation required are as follows, but may be supplemented by other types of documents determined by the client as long as the requirements are reasonable and relevant to the financial capacity demanded of the services being solicited:

• Audited financial statements for the last three (3) years, supported by audit letters.

• Certified financial statements for the last three (3) years, supported by tax returns.

• Evidence of financing dedicated for the implementation of the services as attested by an authorized representative of the consultant.

Failure to submit either of the documents as evidence of financial capacity will result in the rejection of the proposal.

If the proposal is submitted by a joint venture, all parties of the joint venture are required to submit the financial capacity information requested. The reports should be submitted in the order of the associate’s significance in the joint venture, greatest to least.

The client reserves the right to request additional information about the financial capacity of the consultant. A consultant that fails to demonstrate through its financial records that it has the financial capacity to perform the required services may be disqualified.

Form TECH-2B. Current and Past Proceedings, Litigation, Arbitration, Actions, Claims, Investigations and Disputes of the Consultant

*[Provide information on current or past proceedings, litigation, arbitration, action claims, investigations or disputes over the last five (5) years as shown in the form below. Each member of the JV shall fill a separate form]*

The consultant, or a related company or entity or affiliate, has been involved in any proceeding, litigation, arbitration, action, claim, investigation or dispute within the past five (5) years: No:\_\_\_\_ Yes:\_\_\_\_\_\_ (See below)

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Litigation, Arbitration, Actions, Claims, Investigations, Disputes During Last Five (5) Years | | |
| Year | Matter in Dispute | Value of Award Against Consultant in US$ Equivalent |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |

Form TECH-3. Organization of the Consultant

*[Provide a brief description of the background and organization of your firm/entity and of each associated firm for this assignment. Include the organization chart of your firm/entity. The proposal must demonstrate that the consultant has the organizational capability and experience to provide home office project management of the contract as well as the necessary administrative and technical support to the consultant’s project team in country. The proposal shall further demonstrate that the consultant has the capacity to field and provide experienced replacement personnel on short notice.]*

*[Maximum 5 pages per each JV member]*

Form TECH-4. Experience of the Consultant

Using the format below, provide information on each relevant assignment for which your firm, and each associate for this assignment, was legally contracted as a corporate entity or as one of the major companies within an association, for carrying out services similar to the ones requested under the terms of reference included in this RFP. The proposal must demonstrate that the consultant has a proven track record of successful experience in executing projects similar in substance, complexity, value, duration, and volume of services sought in this procurement.

*[Each JV member shall fill a separate form]*

*[Maximum 5 related/similar assignments]*

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Assignment name: | Approx. value of the contract (in current US$): |
| Country: Location within country: | Duration of assignment (months): |
| Name of client: | Total No. of staff-months of the assignment: |
| Email and phone of references of the client: | Provide contact information for at least three (3) references that can provide substantial input about (1) the type of work performed by you and (2) the quality of the work. For each reference, list a contact individual, their title, address, phone and e-mail address: |
| Client address: | Approx. value of the services provided by your firm under the contract (in current US$): |
| Start date (month/year): Completion date (month/year): | No. of professional staff-months provided by associated consultants: |
| Name of associated consultants, if any: | Name and profile of proposed senior professional staff of your firm involved and functions performed (indicate most significant profiles such as project director/coordinator, team leader): |
| Narrative description of project: | |
| Narrative description of the project’s mobilization demands and how your firm managed that mobilization’s administrative, logistical and financial requirements: | |
| Description of actual services provided by your staff within the assignment: | |

Name of firm: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Form TECH-5. Description of Approach, Methodology and Work Plan for Performing the Assignment

*[Note to client: this is a model for illustrative purposes only. The instructions and the content required of the consultant must be adapted by the client based on the objectives of the procurement and the evaluation criteria.]*

In this section, the consultant should provide a comprehensive description of how it will provide the required services in accordance with the terms of reference (TOR) included in this RFP. Information provided must be sufficient to convey to the technical evaluation committee that the consultant has an understanding of the challenges in performing the required services and that it has an approach, methodology and work plan suitable to overcome those challenges.

Your technical proposal should be divided into the following three (3) chapters:

* 1. Technical Approach and Methodology,
  2. Work Plan, and
  3. Organization and Staffing

(a) Technical approach and methodology. In this chapter, you should explain your understanding of the objectives of the assignment, approach to the services, methodology for carrying out the activities and obtaining the expected output, and the degree of detail of such output. You should highlight the problems being addressed and their importance, and explain the technical approach you would adopt to address them. You should also explain the methodologies you propose to adopt and highlight the compatibility of those methodologies with the proposed approach. Also comment here on any specialized equipment and/or software of which may be necessary to perform the scope indicated in the terms of reference.

(b) Work plan. In this chapter, you should propose the main activities of the assignment, their content and duration, phasing and interrelations, milestones (including interim approvals by the client), and delivery dates of the reports. The proposed work plan should be consistent with the technical approach and methodology, showing understanding of the TOR and ability to translate them into a feasible working plan. A list of the final documents, including reports, drawings, and tables to be delivered as final output, should be included here. The work plan should be consistent with the work and deliverables schedule of form TECH-9.

(c) Organization and Staffing. In this chapter, you should propose the structure and composition of your team. You should list the main disciplines of the assignment, the key expert responsible, and proposed technical and support staff.

Note: Where the terms of reference includes tasks relevant to gender and social inclusion, the proposal should explicitly address how the consultant will perform these tasks in the technical approach, and methodology, work plan, organization and staffing. We recognize that this type of expertise and experience may be outside of the normal work of some Consultants offering proposals, and thus call special attention to the importance of an adequately inter-disciplinary proposal and staffing plan.

*[Maximum 25 pages, including charts and diagrams]*

Form TECH-6. Comments and Suggestions on the Terms of Reference & Assignment

The client welcomes comments and suggestions to improve the assignment to provide a better value for money. These comments and suggestions shall not be used for evaluation purposes, but may be discussed during negotiations. The client is not bound to accept anything proposed. If the proposed modifications/suggestions would require changes in the offered price, it shall be noted as such, without giving the price of the change.

*[Maximum 5 pages]*

A: On the terms of reference

*[Present and justify here any modifications or improvements to the terms of reference you are proposing to improve performance in carrying out the assignment (such as deleting some activity you consider unnecessary, or adding another, or proposing a different phasing of the activities).]*

B: On the staff and facilities

*[Comment here on the staff and facilities to be provided by the client.]*

Form TECH-7. Team Composition and Task Assignments

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Key Professional Personnel | | | | |
| Name of Staff | Organization | Area of Expertise | Position Assigned | Task Assigned |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |

Form TECH-8. Staffing Schedule (Key Professional Personnel and Support Staff)

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | **Staff input (in the form of a bar chart)1** | | | | | | | | | | | | | **Total staff-month input** | | |
|  | **12** | **2** | **3** | **4** | **5** | **6** | **7** | **8** | **9** | **10** | **11** | **N** | **Home** | **Field3** | **Total** |
| Foreign | | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 1 | Name | *[Home]* |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *[Field]* |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2 | Name | *[Home]* |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *[Field]* |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 3 |  | *[Home]* |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *[Field]* |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| n |  | *[Home]* |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *[Field]* |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | **Subtotal** | | | |  |  |  |
| Local | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 1 | Name | *[Home]* |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| *[Field]* |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| n |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Support Staff | | | | | | | | | | | **Subtotal** | | | |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | **Total** | | | |  |  |  |

1. For key professional personnel, the input shall be indicated individually; for support staff it shall be indicated by category (e.g.: draftsmen, clerical staff, etc.).

2. Months are counted from the start of the assignment. For each personnel, indicate separately staff input for home and field work.

3. Field work means work carried out at a place other than the consultant's home office.

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Full Time |  | Part Time |  |

Form TECH-9. Work Schedule and Deliverables Schedule

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | Task | Months | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 |
|  | 1. Verify A statement of Receipts and Payments (expenditures) disclosing separately IFAD’s funds, counterpart funds (government), other donor funds and beneficiaries’ funds with opening and closing balance of bank accounts during audited period. ( including partners) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2 | 1. Verify A statement of Receipts and Payments (expenditures) and budget comparison disclosing separately IFAD’s funds, counterpart funds (government), other donor funds and beneficiaries’ funds with opening and closing balance of bank accounts since start of the project. ( including partners) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 3 | Verify A summary of the activities and the reconciliation of the designated Account |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 4 | Verify A schedule listing individual Withdrawal Applications |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 5 | Verify A summary of the accounting policies and other explanatory notes. |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 6 | 1. A reconciliation of the amounts shown as received by the project and those shown as disbursed by IFAD   And so on |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Lot 2 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 1 | Give comments and observations on the Data records, systems and controls examined during the course of the audit, |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2 | Identify specific deficiencies and areas of weakness in systems and controls of REGEP that have come to the auditor's attention |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 3 | Report on actions taken by the management of REGEP to make improvements with respect to deficiencies and areas of weakness reported in the past, |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 4 | Assessment of general regulations/ controls of operations |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 5 | Assessment of the Control System |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N | And so on |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Deliverable |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 1 | Opinion on financial statement |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2 | Management letter |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 3 | General and comprehensive assessment report reflect all reviewing activities implementing by the Auditors related to the rural finance lot |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N | And so on |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Deliverable |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

*[Indicate all main activities of the assignment, including deliverables and other milestones, such as the client approvals. For phased assignments, indicate activities, deliverables and milestones separately for each phase. Duration of activities shall be indicated in the form of a bar chart. See TOR for the full list of deliverables. Above is a sample format (to be further completed by the consultant based on the TOR requirements) that shall be used by the consultant as an indicator of the proposed workload. The submission shall be evaluated as part of the approach and methodology.]*

*[Note to client: list activities in column before releasing RFP]*

Form TECH-10. Curriculum Vitae (CV) for Proposed Key Professional Personnel

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| 1. Proposed Position | *[only one candidate shall be nominated for each position]* | | | | | | | | |
| 1. Name of Firm | *[Insert name of firm proposing the staff]* | | | | | | | | |
| 1. Name of Personnel | *[Insert full name]* | | | | | | | | |
| 1. Date of Birth | *[Insert birth date]* | | | |
| 1. Nationality | *[Insert nationality]* | | | |  | | |  | |
| 1. Education | *[Indicate college/university and other specialized education of staff member, giving names of institutions, degrees obtained, and dates of obtainment]* | | | | | | | | |
| 1. Membership in Professional Associations |  | | | | | | | | |
| 1. Other Training | *[Indicate appropriate postgraduate and other training]* | | | | | | | | |
| 1. Countries of Work Experience | *[List countries where staff has worked in the last ten years]* | | | | | | | | |
| 1. Languages | *[For each language indicate proficiency: good, fair, or poor in speaking, reading, and writing]* | | | | | | | | |
|  | Language | Speaking | | | | | Reading | | Writing |
|  |  |  | | | | |  | |  |
| 1. Employment Record | *[Starting with present position, list in reverse order every employment held by staff member since graduation, giving for each employment (see format here below): dates of employment, name of employing organization, positions held.]* | | | | | | | | |
|  | From *[month, year]*: | | To *[month, year]*: | | | | | | |
|  | Client: | | | | | | | | |
|  | Position(s) held: | | | | | | | | |
| 1. Detailed Tasks Assigned | *[List all tasks to be performed under this assignment]* | | | | | | | | |
| 1. Work undertaken that best illustrates capability to handle the tasks assigned: | *[Among the assignments in which the staff has been involved, indicate the following information for those assignments that best illustrate staff capability to handle the tasks listed under point 12.]* | | | | | | | | |
|  | Name of assignment or project: | | |  | | | | | |
|  | Month, Year: | | |  | | | | | |
|  | Location: | | |  | | | | | |
|  | Client: | | |  | | | | | |
|  | Main project features: | | |  | | | | | |
|  | Position held: | | |  | | | | | |
|  | Activities performed: | | |  | | | | | |
| 1. References | *[List at least three individual references with substantial knowledge of the person’s work. Include each reference’s name, title, phone and e-mail contact information.] [The client reserves the right to contact other sources as well as to check references]* | | | | | | | | |
| 1. Certifications | I, the undersigned, certify that to the best of my knowledge and belief, this CV correctly describes me, my qualifications, and my experience. I understand that any willful misstatement described herein may lead to my disqualification or dismissal, if engaged.  I, the undersigned, hereby declare that I agree to participate with the *[consultant]* in the above-mentioned request for proposal. I further declare that I am able and willing to work:  1. for the period(s) foreseen in the specific terms of reference attached to the above referenced request for proposal for the position for which my CV has been included in the offer of the consultant and  2. within the implementation period of the specific contract. | | | | | | | | |
| Signature of Key Professional Personnel |  | | | | | | | | |
| If this form has not been signed by the key professional personnel, then in signing below, the authorized representative of the consultant is making the following declaration:  “In due consideration of my signing herewith below, if the key professional personnel has not signed this CV then I declare that the facts contained therein are, to the best of my knowledge and belief, a true and fair statement and that I confirm that I have approached the said key professional personnel and obtained his assurance that he will maintain his availability for this assignment if the contract is agreed within the proposal validity period provided for in the RFP.” | | | | | | | | | |
| Signature of Authorized Representative of the Consultant | | | | | |  | | | |

Section V. B. Financial Proposal Forms

Financial proposal standard forms shall be used for the preparation of the financial proposal according to the instructions provided under sub-clause 15.5 of Section II Instructions to Consultants.

*[Note to client: add additional forms as appropriate and use forms FIN-3 and FIN-4 as appropriate. Comments in brackets on the following pages serve to provide guidance for the preparation of the financial proposal and therefore should not appear on the financial proposals to be submitted.]*

[Form FIN-1. Financial Proposal Submission Form 64](#_Toc48310249)

[Form FIN-2. Price Summary 65](#_Toc48310250)

[Form FIN-3. Breakdown of Price by Activity 66](#_Toc48310251)

[Form FIN-4. Breakdown of Remuneration 67](#_Toc48310252)

[Form FIN-5. Breakdown of Reimbursables 68](#_Toc48310253)

Form FIN-1. Financial Proposal Submission Form

*[location, date]*

To: *[client]*

Address:

Ladies and Gentlemen:

Re: *[insert title of assignment]*

RFP Ref: *[insert reference as shown on cover page]*

We, the undersigned, offer to provide the services for the above-mentioned assignment in accordance with your request for proposal (RFP) dated *[insert date][[4]](#footnote-4)* and our technical proposal.

Our price as per the attached financial proposal forms is *[insert amount(s) in words and figures and currency]* and shall remain fixed throughout the implementation of the assignment. Our price includes the estimated amount of local indirect taxes is *[insert amount in words and figures in name of currency]* which shall be confirmed or adjusted, if needed, during negotiations.

Our financial proposal shall be binding upon us subject to the modifications resulting from contract negotiations, up to expiration of the validity period of the proposal, as indicated in paragraph ITC 19.1 of the PDS.

Commissions and gratuities paid or to be paid by us to agents relating to this proposal and contract execution, if we are awarded the contract, are listed below:[[5]](#footnote-5)

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Name and Address of Agents** | **Amount and Currency** | **Purpose of Commission or Gratuity** |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |

We understand you are not bound to accept any proposal that you may receive.

We acknowledge that our digital/digitized signature is valid and legally binding.

Yours sincerely,

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Authorized signatory |  |
| Name and title of signatory |  |
| Name of consultant |  |

Form FIN-2. Price Summary

Re: *[insert title of assignment]*

RFP Ref: *[insert reference as shown on cover page]*

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | Price1 | |
| Currency 1 | Currency 2 |
| 1. Remuneration:(From FIN-4) |  |  |
| Phase (1) [if applicable]:  Fees:  Taxes in borrower/recipient’s country: |  |  |
| Phase (2) [if applicable]:  Fees:  Taxes in borrower/recipient’s country:   * 1. Reimbursables: (from FIN-5)   Phase 1:  Phase 2: |  |  |
|  |  |  |
| Total price of financial proposal |  |  |

1. Indicate the total price to be paid by the client in each currency. Such total price must coincide with the sum of the relevant sub-totals indicated in form FIN-3. (tax provisions relevant to this RFP are set out in Section VII General Conditions of Contract.)

2. If the RFP contains 2 phases, both phases will be subject to the proposal evaluation and the price to be evaluated will be the total price of the 2 phases, though the contract may be signed only for phase 1.

3. Provide fully loaded prices (including any international travel, communication, local transportation, office expenses, shipment of personal effects, direct and indirect rates and profits. Taxes are presented separately).

Form FIN-3. Breakdown of Price by Activity

Re: *[insert title of assignment]*

RFP Ref: *[insert reference as shown on cover page]*

*[Please complete for each phase]*

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Group of activities by phase** | **Description2** | |
|  | **Price3** | |
| **Currency 1** | **Currency 2** |
| Lot 1 Auditing financial statement ( expenditures ) |  |  |
| Lot 2 Assessment rural finance activities |  |  |
|  |  |  |
| Total |  |  |

*[Note to client list activities in column before releasing RFP. Names of activities (phase) should be the same as, or correspond to the ones indicated in the second column of form TECH-9.]*

1. Form FIN-3 shall be completed for the whole assignment. In case some of the activities require different modes of billing and payment (e.g.: the assignment is phased, and each phase has a different payment schedule), the consultant shall fill a separate form FIN-3 for each group of activities. Include base and option years.

2. A short description of the activities whose price breakdown is provided in this form.

3. Provide fully loaded prices (including international travel, communications, local transportation, office expenses, shipment of personal effects, direct and indirect rates and profit).

Form FIN-4. Breakdown of Remuneration

Re: *[insert title of assignment]*

RFP Ref: *[insert reference as shown on cover page]*

*[Information to be provided in this form shall only be used to establish price reasonableness and to establish payments to the consultant for possible additional services requested by the client.]*

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Name | Position | Person month fully loaded rate |

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Foreign Staff** |  |  | **Currency 1** | **Currency 2** |
|  |  | Home |  |  |
|  |  | Field |  |  |
|  |  | Home |  |  |
|  |  | Field |  |  |
|  |  | Home |  |  |
|  |  | Field |  |  |
| Local Staff |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | Home |  |  |
|  |  | Field |  |  |
|  |  | Home |  |  |
|  |  | Field |  |  |
|  |  | Home |  |  |
|  |  | Field |  |  |

1. Form FIN-4 shall be filled in for the same key professional personnel and other personnel listed in forms TECH-7 and 8.

2. Professional personnel shall be indicated individually; support staff shall be indicated by category (e.g., draftsmen, clerical staff).

3. Positions of the key professional personnel shall coincide with the ones indicated in forms TECH-7 and 8.

Form FIN-5. Breakdown of Reimbursables

Re: *[insert title of assignment]*

RFP Ref: *[insert reference as shown on cover page]*

When used for lump-sum contract assignment, information to be provided in this form shall only be used to demonstrate the basis for calculation of the contract ceiling amount, to calculate applicable taxes at contract negotiations and, if needed, to establish payments to the consultant for possible additional services requested by the client. This form shall not be used as a basis for payments under lump-sum contracts

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **B. Reimbursable Expenses** | | | | | | | | |
| **N°** | **Type of reimbursable expenses** | **Unit** | **Unit cost** | **Quantity** | **{Currency # 1- as in FIN-2}** | **{Currency # 2- as in FIN-2}** | **{Additional currency,**  **as appl.}** | **{Additional currency,**  **as appl.}** |
|  | {e.g., per diem allowances\*\*} | {Day} |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | {e.g., international flights} | {Ticket} |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | {e.g., in/out airport transportation} | {Trip} |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | {e.g., communication costs between Insert place and Insert place} |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | { e.g., reproduction of reports} |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | {e.g., office rent} |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | .................................... |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | {training of the client’s personnel – if required in TOR} |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Total costs | | | | |  |  |  |  |

Legend:

“Per diem allowance” is paid for each night the expert is required by the contract to be away from his/her usual place of residence. Client can set up a ceiling.

Section VI. Terms of Reference

**Rural Economic Growth and Employment Project (REGEP)**

**Consultant**

**TERM OF REFERENCE (TOR)**

**Assignment title: Lot 1: External Audit (**Fiscal year 2021) and

**Lot 2: Agreed-upon Procedures Audit (**1/1/2017 to 20/2/2022)

**Starting date:** April 2022

**Total level of effort:** **Lot 1**: 2 weeks

**Lot 2**: 3 weeks

**Procurement method:** Quality and Cost Based Selection (Firms)

1. **Background**

The Rural Economic Growth and Employment Project (REGEP) is a Nine years project start from

(2015) with a total financing of around USD 39.17 million, of which US $ 23.34 million

Is financed by an International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD) loan and US $ 1.2 million is financed by an IFAD grant. The remaining finance is provided by the Government, beneficiaries and domestic microfinance banks. The project aims to support the strengthening of the horticulture value chains, focusing on high water value crops, while also boosting access to rural financial services and promoting entrepreneurship in the project area. The project development objective is to containment and reduction of poverty, vulnerability and inequality in rural areas through creation of productive employment and income generating opportunities for the rural poor and vulnerable, especially youth and women. The project is implemented in Ten (10) governorates, namely Jerash, Ajloun, Mafraq, Balqa , Irbid ,Karak ,Maa`n ,Tafeleh , Zarqaa and Madaba.

The Jordan Enterprise Development Corporation (JEDCO) is the leading implantation agency. A Project Management and Coordination Unit (PMCU) is being established at JEDCO Headquarters in Amman, under the overall supervision of the JEDCO CEO. The PMCU is responsible for the overall management, coordination and monitoring of project implementation.

**Value chain and enterprise development component (component 1)** of REGEP aims to integrate small-farmers into the value chain. It aims to do this in the following ways: activating small farmer participation in value chains; building technical capacity; improving business capacity; encouraging small farmers to form groups and associations; improving value chain efficiency; and developing value chain efficiency through increased exports of high-value vegetables and fruits, improving post-harvest handling, quality standards and certification. This will help create jobs in rural areas. The ‘value chain and enterprise development’ component is managed by JEDCO, in cooperation with NARC, JEPA, JRF and JSMO. This component focus on the following crops: grapes, pomegranates, apples, olives, tomatoes, baby cucumber, okra, and medicinal and aromatic plants (oregano and sage).

**Component 1** consists of three subcomponents: (i) Mobilization, Capacity Building and Enterprise Development (focusing on women and youth people) (ii) Value Chain Upgrading (iii) Knowledge Management, Learning and Policy Support. These sub components are implemented through a number of activities and the consultant will Support the activity for Value Chain Upgrading and Business Model Innovation – Grants window.

REGEP has supported agribusiness projects through 600 grants (100 grants were awarded for the 2017 and 150 grants for the 2018, 248 grants for 2019 and 102 for the 2020 beneficiaries), where JRF being the main implementing partner of the grants window.

**Rural Finance component (**component 2) this component aims to increase access to a range of appropriate financial products for the members of the target group, producers associations and rural MSMEs. In addition to providing finance the project aims to demonstrate the viability of the rural microfinance business and establish appropriate and scalable products and delivery mechanisms which enable lower cost access to finance, especially for agricultural production and post-harvest activities.

Component 2 consist of two subcomponents: (i) Rural Finance Fund, (ii) Knowledge Management, learning and Policy Support. The consultant will support this component in lending Microfinance and Small and Medium Enterprise

**LOT 1: financial Statement Audit**

1. **The accounting period to be covered by the audit:**

The auditor work should cover the transactions of fiscal year FY2021: from 1/1/2021 to 31/12/2021

1. **Objective of the audit**

To enable the auditors to express their professional opinion(s) on the financial position of the project at the end of the period covered by the audit, on the funds received and on the expenditures incurred.

1. **Scope of the audit:**

The audit will be carried out in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (ISA) and IFAD Audit Guidelines. The auditors are to express an opinion on the accounting principles used for the preparation of the financial statements and on if they were consistently applied.

Special attention will be placed on as to whether:

• IFAD and ALL external financing, including counterpart funds, have been used in accordance with the financing agreements, with due attention to economy, efficiency, and only for the purposes for which financing was provided:

IFAD Financing: **IFAD Loan of SDR 7 330 000 (200000078100) (L-2000003441)**

**IFAD Grant of SDR 340 000 (200000078200) (G-2000003442)**

Project: **Rural Economic Growth and Employment Project**

• Goods and services have been procured in accordance with the financing agreement, where the amount of expenditures of 2021 Around 1.55 Million USD, and the number of contract is 5 main contracts and 1 rural finance agreement.

• All supporting documentation, records and accounts have been maintained in respect of all project activities, (including the expenditures by SOEs)

• The Special Account has been used and maintained in conformity with the financing agreement.

• Assets procured from project funds exist, are properly safeguarded and there is a verifiable ownership by the implementing agency or beneficiaries in line with the financing agreement

• National laws have been complied with and that the financial and accounting procedures approved for the project (i.e. PIM) were followed and used.

In complying with the International Standards on Auditing, the auditors are expected to pay attention to: Fraud and Corruption (ISA 240), Laws and Regulations (ISA250), Governance (ISA260) and Risks (ISA 330)

* Audit includes partners
* Jordan River Foundation JRF
* National Agricultural Research Center NARC
* Jordanian Association of Producers and Exporters of Vegetables and Fruits JEPA
* . Standards and Metrology Institution JSMO
* Central Bank of Jordan JCB

1. **Project Financial Statements (PFSs)**

The auditors should verify that the project PFSs have been prepared in accordance with the agreed accounting standards (IPSAS Cash Basis) and give a true and fair view of the financial position of the project and of the resources and expenditures for the audited period.

The PFS should include:

1. A statement of Receipts and Payments (expenditures) disclosing separately IFAD’s funds, counterpart funds (government), other donor funds and beneficiaries’ funds with opening and closing balance of bank accounts during audited period.
2. A statement of Receipts and Payments (expenditures) and budget comparison disclosing separately IFAD’s funds, counterpart funds (government), other donor funds and beneficiaries’ funds with opening and closing balance of bank accounts since start of the project.
3. A summary of the activities and the reconciliation of the designated Account
4. A schedule listing individual Withdrawal Applications (see para 1-D above)
5. A summary of the accounting policies and other explanatory notes.
6. A reconciliation of the amounts shown as received by the project and those shown as disbursed by IFAD

Additionally, it is suggested inclusion of:

1. A summary of assets acquired or procured to date with project funds by category
2. **Statements of Expenditures (SOEs)**

In addition to the audit of the PFSs, the auditors will include a review of SOEs used as a basis for submission of withdrawal applications to IFAD. The auditors will carry such tests and reviews as considered necessary under the circumstances in order to verify that SOEs issued during the period were prepared in conformity with the financing agreement, were eligible for financing and were in agreement with the accounting books. Annexed to the PFS, should be a schedule listing individual was providing details relative to amounts submitted for reimbursement and amount reimbursed and by disbursement method (SOEs, direct payment, special commitment, reimbursement to the Special account, reimbursement of refinanced expenditures). Where ineligible expenditures are identified, as having been included in withdrawal applications, these should be separately noted in the audit report. Additionally the auditors should verify reimbursement of ineligible expenditures (if any) to the Special Account.

The total withdrawals under SOE procedure should be part of the overall reconciliation with IFAD records indicated above.

The auditors will issue a separate audit opinion on the SOEs indicating the extent to which the SOE procedure can be relied upon as basis for loan disbursements under the project.

1. **Management Letter**

The auditors will provide a management letter in which they will:

1. Give comments and observations on the accounting records, systems and controls that were examined during the course of the audit
2. Identify specific deficiencies or areas of weakness in systems and controls, and make recommendations for their improvement
3. Report on the degree of compliance of each of the financial covenants in the financing agreement and give comments, if any, on internal and external matters affecting such compliance
4. Communicate matters that have come to their attention during the audit which might have a significant impact on the implementation of the project
5. Give comments on previous audits ‘recommendations that have not been satisfactorily implemented
6. Economy, efficiency and effectiveness in the use of resources
7. Achievement of the planned results of the project
8. Bring to the recipient attention any other matter that the auditors consider pertinent, including ineligible expenditures Ideally, the management letter should also include responses from the implementing agency to the issues highlighted by the auditors.

**LOT 2: Agreed-upon Procedures Audit of Records, Systems and Controls. / Rural Finance Components**

**Note: VIII , IX and X are related to LOT 2**

1. **Background**

**Rural Finance component (**component 2) this component aims to increase access to a range of appropriate financial products for the members of the target group, producers associations and rural MSMEs. In addition to providing finance the project aims to demonstrate the viability of the rural microfinance business and establish appropriate and scalable products and delivery mechanisms which enable lower cost access to finance, especially for agricultural production and post-harvest activities.

**Total value (1986000) Number of transaction (30 contracts (1493000) and 372 contracts (493000)**

1. **The period to be covered by the audit:**

The auditor work should cover the transactions of fiscal: from 1/1/2017 to 20/02/2022.

1. **Objective and scope of the audit**

The objective of the audit is to permit the auditor to express his professional opinion on the records, systems and controls of rural finance activities with regard to check the technical and managerial performance under these activities which is managed by REGEP.

The audit will be carried out in accordance with International Standards on Auditing as published by the International Auditing and Assurance Standards Board of the International Federation of Accountants, with special reference to ISRS 4400 International Standard on Related Services (ISRS) 4400, “Engagements to Perform Agreed-upon Procedures Regarding Financial Information” and will include such tests and controls as the auditor considers necessary. The auditor will prepare a report. The report should be issued by the auditor in English language and should be received by REGEP no later than 28 April 2022.

Report of the performance assessment. In this report, the auditor will

• Give comments and observations on the Data records, systems and controls examined during the course of the audit,

• Identify specific deficiencies and areas of weakness in systems and controls of REGEP that have come to the auditor's attention, especially with regard to:

1. Agreements with the partners involved in implementing the program and the items contained therein, such as:

* Ensure that the loan repayment period has been set with correct criteria and equally for all farmers and that the grace period is appropriate for the farmer and his conditions.
* Ensure that there are no additional commissions on the loan, as the amount received is as agreed upon.

1. Implementation of IFAD and REGEP criteria’s in executing project activities, such as ensure that:

* The area in which the farmer resides is one of the targeted areas
* Agricultural projects are not financed with a value greater than what is allowed.
* The loan amount is paid in Jordanian Dinars
* The existence of a unified mechanism to identify small and large projects that are worthy of funding.

1. Implementation of the activities specified in the rural finance component and their conformity with the agreed plans.
2. Matching the financial allocations for lending with the actual implementation and the relevant criteria.
3. Matching the financial allocations with the activities specified in the rural finance component and reviewing the relevant controls.
4. Mechanisms for follow-up and evaluation of program implementation and Partner’s performance.

And make recommendations for their improvement,

• Report on actions taken by the management of REGEP to make improvements with respect to deficiencies and areas of weakness reported in the past,

• Bring to REGEP attention any other matters that the auditor considers pertinent. In addition, the Auditor shall comment on the following questions:

Assessment of the Control System:

• Is there evidence for high risks regarding correct use of funds? Assessment of Project control system/ planning system: Is the quality of the Project control system/ planning system sufficient to retrospectively prove the correct use of funds? In particular the following questions occur:

• Is the system of documentation sufficient? •

Is it ensured that reporting is effective at sufficient level of detail, e.g.

1. Adequacy and comprehensiveness of reporting data.
2. Diversity of reports in line with the criteria’s to be followed.
3. Presence of all documentation related to the project.
4. Extracting all the necessary indicators and conforming to the standards approved by the project

Assessment of general regulations/ controls of operations: In particular, the following should be checked:

• Are important operating procedures regulated in writing?

* Is there a separation of tasks to avoid conflicts of interest (operation, approval, administration, and accounting)?

1. **Available Information**

The auditors should have access to all legal documents, correspondences, and any other information associated with the project and deemed necessary by the auditors. The auditors will also obtain confirmation of amounts disbursed and outstanding at IFAD and the CPM can assist in obtaining this confirmations.

Available information should include copies of the relevant project appraisal/design report, financing agreement, supervision mission reports and progress reports. It is highly desirable that the auditors become familiar with “IFAD Operational Procedures for Project Audits”, with “IFAD Guidelines for Project Audits”, with “IFAD Procurement Guidelines” and with “IFAD Loan and Grant Administration Manual”. These documents can be provided by the CPM or alternatively through web: [www.ifad.org/pub/basic](http://www.ifad.org/pub/basic).

1. **Engagement Letter**

The selected auditors should be asked to prepare an engagement letter. The form and content of the audit engagement letter should generally include reference to the matters addressed in this document. In addition, it should state the management’s responsibility for the preparation of the financial statements, the amount of audit fees, and the timetable for providing the audit reports which should be no later than 1st March 2024.

1. **Payment Schedule:**

One payment (100%) payment upon the delivery and acceptance of Audit report. The payment will only be made when the report is considered as accepted by IFAD.

Note: to have an idea of the scope of work, contracted auditor may look **IFAD Guidelines on Project Audits:** [**http://tnkpsc.com/Image/IFAD%20Guidelines%20on%20Project%20Audits.pdf**](http://tnkpsc.com/Image/IFAD%20Guidelines%20on%20Project%20Audits.pdf)

1. **Public Disclosure**

The engagement letter should clearly stipulate that the external auditors will not restrict the public disclosure of their audit opinion and audited financial statements (Management letter is not included) by IFAD on its website as per IFAD’s transparency regulations.

1. **Required Experts for both lot**

The team of key experts will comprise three persons for both lots. The experts should be currently employed in the profession.

The Auditor who signs the report (Team Leader) must be a member of a recognized professional institute. His/her membership will be proven by an attestation[[6]](#footnote-6) from the relevant professional institute or by any other form of registration of the Auditor as member of that institute. A university degree in accounting/audit/finance is not sufficient to satisfy this requirement.

The experts should have no link with the entity audited and should immediately declare if there is any possible conflict of interest.

Audit experience of the experts in the following sectors is desirable:

* Audit of IFAD/WB or other International Donor Programmers
* Audit Experience in MENA countries

Knowledge of the following languages is mandatory:

* English and Arabic: fluency and excellent writing skills

At least one of the experts on site should have a sound knowledge of the legal and accounting system of Jordan and has a practical experience of auditing IFAD or WB funded projects.

**Team Leader**

* MBA, Master Degree or, preferably, post-graduate in accounting/audit/finance from a reputable university
* Member of a recognized professional institute (see above)
* Authorized to certify accounts by the law of the country in which the consultant has its registered place of business
* At least 15 Years of general experience in the field of accounts auditing of which at least five (5) years auditing international donors’ programmers
* Experience with IFAD, WB and/or other international donors’ programmers is an asset
* Fluency and excellent writing skills in English and Arabic
* CPA certificate

**Senior Auditor**

* Bachelor of Science in accounting/audit/finance; MBA or a relevant Master degree is an asset or a professional certification are an asset
* At least 7 Years of general experience in the field of accounts auditing of which 1 year in auditing international donors’ programmers
* English and Arabic languages are a must.

**Junior Auditor**

* Bachelor of Science in accounting/audit/finance; MBA or a Master degree are an asset
* At least 2 Years of general experience in the field of accounts auditing
* English and Arabic languages are a must.

Part 2: Conditions of Contract

**Contract Agreement**

This contract agreement (this “contract”) made as of the *[day]* of *[month]*, *[year]*, between *[full legal name of the client]* (the “client”), on the one part, and *[full legal name of consultant]* (the “consultant”), on the other part.

*[Note: If the consultant consists of more than one entity, the following should be used]*

This contract agreement (this “contract”) made as of the *[day]* of *[month]*, *[year]*, between *[full legal name of the client]* (the “client”), on the one part, and *[full legal name of lead consultant]* (the “consultant”) in *[joint venture / consortium / association]* with *[list names of each joint venture entity]*, on the other part, each of which will be jointly and severally liable to the client for all of the consultant’s obligations under this contract and is deemed to be included in any reference to the term “consultant.”

**RECITALS**

Whereas,

1. The “(name of borrower/recipient)” has received (or in appropriate cases “has applied for”) financing from the International Fund for Agricultural Development (“IFAD”) *[if there is more than one donor agency, replace with this as appropriate: the “(name of borrower/recipient)” has received (or in appropriate cases “has applied for”) a financing from the International Fund for Agricultural Development (“IFAD”) and [insert other donor] – the financing of which is being administered by IFAD]* in various currencies equivalent to \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ towards the cost of (name of project), and intends to apply a portion of the proceeds of this loan/grant to eligible payments under this contract. Payment by IFAD will be made only at the request of (name of borrower/recipient) and upon clearance by IFAD, and will be subject, in all respects, to the terms and conditions of the financing agreement between IFAD and the borrower/recipient. The financing agreement prohibits any withdrawal from the loan and/or grant account for the purpose of any payment to persons or entities, or for any import of goods, if such payment or import, to the knowledge of IFAD, is prohibited by a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations. No parties other than (name of borrower/recipient) shall derive any rights from the financing agreement or have any claim to financing proceeds, and
2. The client has requested the consultant to provide certain services as described in annex A to this contract; and
3. The consultant, having represented to the client that it has the required professional skills, and personnel and technical resources, has agreed to provide such services on the terms and conditions set forth in this contract.

Now therefore, the parties to this contract agree as follows:

1. In consideration of the payments to be made by the client to the consultant as set forth in this contract, the consultant hereby covenants with the client to perform the services in conformity in all respects with the provisions of this contract.
2. Subject to the terms of this contract, the client hereby covenants to pay the consultant, in consideration of the performance of the services, the contract price (as defined below) or such other sum as may become payable pursuant to the provisions of this contract at the times and in the manner prescribed by this contract.

In witness whereof the parties hereto have caused this contract to be executed in accordance with the laws of *[country]* as of the day, month and year first indicated above.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| For *[full legal name of the client]* | For *[full legal name of the consultant]* |
| Signature | Signature |
| Name | Name |
| Witnessed by | Witnessed by |

*[Note: If the consultant consists of more than one entity, all these entities should appear as signatories, e.g., in the following manner:]*

For and on behalf of each of the members of the consultant

*[Name of member]*

*[Authorized representative]*

*[Name of member]*

*[Authorized representative]*

Section VII. General Conditions of Contract

**Table of clauses**

[1. Definitions 77](#_Toc48317080)

[2. Interpretations 79](#_Toc48317081)

[3. Language and Law 79](#_Toc48317082)

[4. Communications 79](#_Toc48317083)

[5. Subcontracting 80](#_Toc48317084)

[6. Prohibited Practices 80](#_Toc48317085)

[7. Relationship Between the Parties 83](#_Toc48317086)

[8. Location 83](#_Toc48317087)

[9. Authority of Member in Charge 83](#_Toc48317088)

[10. Authorized Representatives 83](#_Toc48317089)

[11. Description and Approval of Personnel; Adjustments; Approval of Additional Work 83](#_Toc48317090)

[12. Working Hours, Overtime, Leave, etc. 84](#_Toc48317091)

[13. Removal and/or Replacement of Personnel 85](#_Toc48317092)

[14. Settlement of Disputes 86](#_Toc48317093)

[15. Commissions and Fees 87](#_Toc48317094)

[16. Entire Agreement 87](#_Toc48317095)

[17. Commencement, Completion and Modification of Contract 87](#_Toc48317096)

[18. Payments to Consultant 88](#_Toc48317097)

[19. Taxes and Duties 89](#_Toc48317098)

[20. Suspension 90](#_Toc48317099)

[21. Termination 90](#_Toc48317100)

[22. Payment Upon Termination 94](#_Toc48317101)

[23. Force Majeur 95](#_Toc48317102)

[24. SECAP 96](#_Toc48317103)

[25. Prohibition of Harmful Child Labor 96](#_Toc48317104)

[26. Prohibition of Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse 97](#_Toc48317105)

[27. Non-Discrimination and Equal Opportunity 97](#_Toc48317106)

[28. Grievance Mechanism for Consultant and Subcontractor Personnel 98](#_Toc48317107)

[29. Standard of Performance 98](#_Toc48317108)

[30. Conflict of Interest 98](#_Toc48317109)

[31. Confidential Information; Rights of Use 99](#_Toc48317110)

[32. Documents Prepared by the Consultant to be the Property of the Client 100](#_Toc48317111)

[33. Liability of the Consultant 101](#_Toc48317112)

[34. Insurance to be taken out by the Consultant 101](#_Toc48317113)

[35. Accounting, Inspection and Auditing 101](#_Toc48317114)

[36. Consultant’s Actions Requiring the Client’s Prior Approval 101](#_Toc48317115)

[37. Obligations with Respect to Subcontracts 102](#_Toc48317116)

[38. Use of Funds 102](#_Toc48317117)

[39. Equipment, Vehicles and Materials Furnished by the Client 102](#_Toc48317118)

[40. Equipment and Materials Provided by the Consultant 102](#_Toc48317119)

[41. Assistance and Exemptions 103](#_Toc48317120)

[42. Access to Land 103](#_Toc48317121)

[43. Change in the Applicable Law Related to Taxes and Duties 104](#_Toc48317122)

[44. Services, Facilities and Property of the Client 104](#_Toc48317123)

[45. Payment 104](#_Toc48317124)

[46. Counterpart Personnel 104](#_Toc48317125)

[47. Good Faith 105](#_Toc48317126)

[48. Operation of the Contract 105](#_Toc48317127)

**General Conditions of Contract**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 1. Definitions | * 1. The terms used in this contract and not otherwise defined have the meanings given such terms in the financing agreement or related document. Unless the context otherwise requires, the following terms whenever used in this contract have the following meanings:  1. “Applicable Law” has the meaning given the term in the **SCC.** 2. “Associate” or “Member” means any entity that is a member of the association that forms the consultant. A sub-consultant is not an associate. 3. “Association” or “Joint Venture” means an association of entities that forms the consultant. 4. “Client” has the meaning given the term in the initial paragraph of the contract agreement. 5. “Client Country” has the meaning given the term in the **SCC.** 6. “Consultant” has the meaning given the term in the initial paragraph of the contract agreement. 7. “Contract” means this agreement entered into between the client and the consultant, to provide the services, and consists of the contract agreement, these GCC, the SCC, and the annexes (each of which forms an integral part of this agreement), as the same may be amended, modified, or supplemented from time to time in accordance with the terms of this agreement. 8. “Contract Price” means the price to be paid for the performance of the services, in accordance with GCC sub-clause 18.1. 9. “Day” means a calendar day. 10. “Effective Date” has the meaning given the term in GCC Clause 17.2. 11. “Financing Agreement” has the meaning given the term in the recital clauses to the contract Agreement. 12. "Force Majeure" has the meaning given the term in GCC Clause 23.1. 13. “The Fund” or “IFAD” means the International Fund for Agricultural Development. 14. “GCC” means these general conditions of contract. 15. “Government” has the meaning given the term in the recital clauses to the contract agreement. 16. “Key Professional Personnel” means the personnel listed in annex D to this contract. 17. “Local Currency” has the meaning given the term in the **SCC**. 18. “Party” means the client or the consultant, as the case may be, and “Parties” means both of them. 19. “Personnel” means persons hired by the consultant or by any sub-consultants and assigned to perform the services or any part thereof. 20. “SCC” means the special conditions of contract by which the GCC may be amended or supplemented. 21. “SECAP” means IFAD’s Social Environmental and Climate Assessment Procedures, see https://www.ifad.org/en/secap. 22. “Services” means the activities to be performed by the consultant pursuant to this contract, as described in Annex A to this contract. 23. “Sub-Consultant” means any person or entity to whom/which the consultant subcontracts any part of the services. 24. “Tax” and “Taxes” have the meanings given the terms in the financing agreement or related agreement. |
| 1. Interpretations | * 1. In interpreting this contract, unless otherwise indicated:  1. “confirmation” means confirmation in writing; 2. in writing” means communicated in written form (e.g., by mail, e-mail, or facsimile) delivered with proof of receipt; 3. except where the context requires otherwise, words indicating the singular also include the plural and words indicating the plural also include the singular; 4. the feminine means the masculine and vice versa; and 5. the headings are for reference only and shall not limit, alter or affect the meaning of this contract. |
| 1. Language and Law | * 1. This contract has been executed in language(s) specified in the **SCC**. If the contract is executed in both English and a specified local language, the English language version shall be the binding and controlling language for all matters relating to the meaning or interpretation of this contract.   2. This contract, its meaning and interpretation, and the relation between the parties shall be governed by the applicable law. |
| 1. Communications | * 1. Any notice, request or consent required or permitted to be given or made pursuant to this contract shall be in writing. Subject to applicable law, any such notice, request or consent shall be deemed to have been given or made when delivered in person to an authorized representative of the party to whom the communication is addressed, or when delivered to such party at the address specified in the **SCC**, or sent by confirmed facsimile or confirmed email, in either case if sent during normal business hours of the recipient party.   2. A party may change its name or address for receiving notice under this contract by giving the other party notice in writing of such change to the address specified in **SCC 4.1**. |
| 1. Subcontracting | * 1. If the consultant intends to subcontract for a major item of its contracted services (deemed major if valued for more than 20% of the contract value) it shall seek the client’s prior written approval of the subcontractor. Subcontracting shall not alter the consultant’s obligations under this contract. |
| 1. Prohibited Practices | * 1. The Fund requires that all beneficiaries of IFAD funding, including the client and any consultants, implementing partners, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers, contractors, sub-contractors, consultants, sub-consultants, and any of their agents (whether declared or not) and personnel observe the highest standards of ethics during the procurement and execution of such contracts, and comply with IFAD’s Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations, revised on 12 December 2018 and attached as Section IX of this document (EB 2018/125/R.6, hereinafter “IFAD’s Anti-Corruption Policy”).   2. For the purposes of these provisions, and consistent with IFAD’s Anticorruption Policy, the terms set forth below are defined as follows, and sometimes referred to collectively as “Prohibited Practices”:      1. “corrupt practice” is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value in order to improperly influence the actions of another party;      2. “fraudulent practice” is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party in order to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;      3. “collusive practice” is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including improperly influencing the actions of another party;      4. “coercive practice” is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of any party, to improperly influence the actions of that or another party;      5. “obstructive practice” is (i) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing evidence that may be material to an investigation by the Fund or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede an investigation by the Fund; (ii) threatening, harassing or intimidating any party in order to prevent that party from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to an investigation by the Fund or from pursuing such an investigation; and/or (iii) the commission of any act intended to materially impede the exercise of the Fund’s contractual rights of audit, inspection and access to information.   3. The Fund will deny financing of a proposed contract award if it determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, or any of its personnel or agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers and/or any of their personnel or agents, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in any of the prohibited practices in connection with an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activity or operation, including in competing for the contract.   4. In accordance with IFAD’s Anticorruption Policy, the Fund has the right to sanction firms and individuals, including by declaring them ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to participate in any IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activity or operation. This may include ineligibility to: (i) be awarded or otherwise benefit from any IFAD-financed contract, financially or in any other manner; (ii) be a nominated sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer, supplier, sub-supplier, agent or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded an IFAD-financed contract; and (iii) receive the proceeds of any loan or grant provided by the Fund.[[7]](#footnote-7) The Fund also has the right to unilaterally recognize debarments by any of the International Financial Institutions that are members to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions if such debarments meet the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions.   5. In addition, the Fund has the right to, at any time, declare a misprocurement and/or the ineligibility of any expenditures associated with a procurement process or contract if it determines that prohibited practices occurred in connection with this procurement process or contract and that the borrower/recipient has not taken timely and appropriate action, satisfactory to the Fund, to address such practices when they occur.   6. The consultant will take appropriate measures to inform potential sub-contractors, sub-consultants, suppliers, agents and any of its personnel of their obligations under IFAD’s Anticorruption Policy and require their compliance with this policy in connection with their involvement in competing for, or executing, this contract.   7. Suppliers, consultants, contractors, and their sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers, agents and personnel, are required to fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund into possible prohibited practices, including by making personnel available for interviews and by providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity and to have such accounts, premises, records and documents audited and/or inspected[[8]](#footnote-8) by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund.   8. The consultant is obliged to disclose relevant prior sanctions and criminal convictions and any commissions or fees paid or are to be paid to any agents or other party in connection with this procurement process or the execution of the contract.   9. If the Fund determines that the consultant, or any of its sub-contractors, sub-consultants, suppliers, personnel or any agent or affiliate of any of them has, directly or indirectly, engaged in prohibited practices in connection with an IFAD-financed or IFAD-managed activity or operation, including in competing for, or executing, this contract, the client may, by written notice, immediately terminate the consultant’s employment under the contract and the provisions of GCC 21.1 shall apply.   10. The consultant shall keep all records and documents, including electronic records, relating to this procurement process available for a minimum of three (3) years after the execution of the contract. |
| 1. Relationship Between the Parties | * 1. Nothing contained in this contract shall be construed as establishing a relationship of master and servant or of principal and agent as between the client and the consultant. The consultant, subject to this contract, has complete charge of personnel and sub-consultants, if any, performing the services and shall be fully responsible for the services performed by them or on their behalf in connection with this contract. |
| 1. Location | * 1. The services shall be performed at such locations as are specified in annex A to this contract and, where the location of a particular task is not so specified, at such locations, whether in the client country or elsewhere, as the client may approve. |
| 1. Authority of Member in Charge | * 1. In case the consultant consists of a joint venture or other association of more than one entity, the members hereby authorize the entity specified in the **SCC** to act on their behalf in exercising all the consultant’s rights and obligations toward the client under this contract, including without limitation the receiving of instructions and payments from the client. |
| 1. Authorized Representatives | * 1. Any action required or permitted to be taken, and any document required or permitted to be executed under this contract by the client or the consultant may be taken or executed by the officials specified in the **SCC**. |
| 1. Description and Approval of Personnel; Adjustments; Approval of Additional Work | * 1. The title, agreed job description, minimum qualification and estimated period of engagement in the carrying out of the services of each of the consultant’s key professional personnel are described in annex C. The key professional personnel and sub-consultants listed by title as well as by name in annex C are hereby approved by the client.   2. GCC sub-clause 36.1 shall apply in respect of other personnel and sub-consultants which the consultant proposes to use in the carrying out of the services, and the consultant shall submit to the client for review and approval a copy of their curricula vitae (CVs). |
|  | * 1. Adjustments with respect to the estimated periods of engagement of key professional personnel set forth in annex C may be made by the consultant without the prior approval of the client only if (a) such adjustments shall not alter the originally estimated period of engagement of any individual by more than ten percent (10%) or one week, whichever is larger and (b) the aggregate of such adjustments shall not cause payments under this contract to exceed the contract price. The consultant shall provide written notice to the client of any such adjustments. Any other adjustments shall only be made with the client’s prior written approval.   2. If additional work is required beyond the scope of the services specified in annex A, the estimated periods of engagement of key professional personnel set forth in annex C may be increased by agreement in writing between the client and the consultant. In a case in which such additional work would result in payments under this contract exceeding the contract price, such additional work and payments will be explicitly described in the agreement and shall be subject in all respects to the provisions of GCC sub-clauses 17.4, 17.5 and 18.4. |
| Resident Project Manager | * 1. If required by the **SCC**, the consultant shall ensure that at all times during the consultant’s performance of the services in the client country, a resident project manager, acceptable to the client, shall take charge of the performance of such services. |
| 1. Working Hours, Overtime, Leave, etc. | * 1. Working hours and holidays for key professional personnel are set forth in annex C. To account for travel time, foreign personnel carrying out services inside the client country shall be deemed to have commenced, or finished work in respect of the services such number of days before their arrival in, or after their departure from the client country as is specified in annex C.   2. The consultant and personnel shall not be entitled to reimbursement for overtime nor to take paid sick leave or vacation leave except as specified in annex C, and except as specified in annex C, the consultant’s remuneration shall be deemed to cover these items. All leave to be allowed to the personnel is included in the staff-months of service set forth in annex C. Any taking of leave by personnel shall be subject to the prior approval by the consultant who shall ensure that absence for leave purposes will not delay the progress and adequate supervision of the services. |
| Engagement of Staff and Labor | * 1. The consultant shall adopt and implement human resources policies and procedures appropriate to its size and workforce that set out its approach to managing the personnel. At a minimum, the consultant shall provide all its personnel with documented information that is clear and understandable regarding their rights under all the applicable laws regarding labor and any applicable collective agreements, including their rights related to their employment, health, safety, welfare, immigration and emigration upon beginning the working relationship and when any material changes occur.   2. The consultant shall ensure that the employment terms and conditions of migrant workers are not influenced by their migrant status.   3. The consultant shall be responsible for monitoring compliance of sub-consultants to the labor and working conditions outlined in the IFC performance standards in force from time to time. |
| Facilities for Staff and Labor | * 1. Where accommodation or welfare facilities are provided to personnel, the consultant shall put in place and implement policies on the quality and management of such accommodation and the provision of such welfare facilities (including as regards minimum space, supply of water, adequate sewage and garbage disposal systems, appropriate protection against heat, cold, damp, noise, fire and disease carrying animals, adequate sanitary and washing facilities, ventilation, cooking and storage facilities and natural and artificial lighting, and all reasonable precautions to maintain the health and safety of the personnel). The accommodation and welfare facilities shall be provided in a manner consistent with the principles of non-discrimination and equal opportunity. |
| 1. Removal and/or Replacement of Personnel | * 1. Except as the client may otherwise agree, no changes shall be made in the key professional personnel. If, for any reason beyond the reasonable control of the consultant, such as retirement, death, medical incapacity, among others, it becomes necessary to replace any of the key professional personnel, the consultant shall, subject to GCC sub-clause 36.1(a), provide as a replacement a person of equivalent or better qualifications.   2. If the client (a) finds that any of the personnel has committed serious misconduct or has been charged with having committed a criminal action, or (b) has reasonable cause to be dissatisfied with the performance of any of the personnel, then the consultant shall, at the client’s written request specifying the grounds therefore and subject to GCC sub-clause 36.1(a), provide as a replacement a person with qualifications and experience acceptable to the client.   3. The consultant shall have no claim for additional costs arising out of or incidental to any removal and/or replacement of personnel.   4. The consultant shall provide a grievance mechanism for personnel to raise workplace concerns. The consultant shall inform the workers of the grievance mechanism at the time of recruitment and make it easily accessible to them. The mechanism should involve an appropriate level of management and address concerns promptly, using an understandable and transparent process that provides timely feedback to those concerned, without any retribution. The mechanism should also allow for anonymous complaints to be raised and addressed. The mechanism should not impede access to other judicial or administrative remedies that might be available under the law or through existing arbitration procedures, or substitute for grievance mechanisms provided through collective agreements. |
| 1. Settlement of Disputes |  |
| Amicable Settlement | * 1. The parties agree that the avoidance or early resolution of disputes is crucial for a smooth execution of this contract and the success of the assignment. The parties shall use their best efforts to settle amicably all disputes arising out of or in connection with this contract or its interpretation. |
| Dispute Resolution | 14.2 Any dispute between the parties as to matters arising pursuant to this contract that cannot be settled amicably within thirty (30) days after the receipt by one party of the other party’s request for such amicable settlement may be submitted by either party for settlement in accordance with the provisions specified in the **SCC**. |
| 1. Commissions and Fees | 15.1 The consultant shall disclose any commissions or fees that may have been paid or are to be paid to agents, representatives, or commission agents with respect to the selection process or execution and performance of this contract. The information disclosed must include at least the name and address of the agent, representative, or commission agent, the amount and currency, and the purpose of the commission or fee. |
| 1. Entire Agreement | 16.1 This contract contains all of the covenants, stipulations and provisions agreed to by the parties. No agent or representative of either party has the authority to make, and the parties shall not be bound by or be liable for, any statement, representation, promise or agreement not set forth in this contract. |
| 1. Commencement, Completion and Modification of Contract |  |
| Contract Entry into Force | 17.1 This contract shall come into full force, and be legally binding on the parties in all respects, on the date this contract is signed by the parties or such other date as may be stated in the **SCC**. |
| Effective Date and Commencement of Services | 17.2 The consultant shall commence the services on the date specified in the **SCC**, which shall be defined as the “effective date.” |
| Expiration of Contract | 17.3 Unless terminated earlier pursuant to GCC clause 21, this contract shall expire at the end of such time period after the effective date as specified in the **SCC**. |
| Modifications or Variations | 17.4 Any modification or variation of the terms and conditions of this contract, including any modification or variation of the scope of the services, may only be made by written agreement between the parties. Pursuant to GCC sub-clause 48.1, however, each party shall give due consideration to any proposals for modification or variation made by the other party. |
| Substantial Modifications | 17.5 In cases of any of the below, the prior written consent of IFAD is required:   1. the contract value of a contract that did not require prior review (under the provisions of the IFAD Project Procurement Guidelines, IFAD Procurement Handbook or Letter to the Borrower/Recipient) is raised to a value that would require IFAD’s prior review; 2. the original contract duration is extended by 25% or more, or 3. the original value of the contract is increased by ten percent (10%) or more. Once the 10% contract threshold for modifications or change orders has been reached, any subsequent contract modification or change order that individually or collectively would exceed 3% of the original contract value shall also require IFAD’s no-objection. |
| 1. Payments to Consultant |  |
| Contract Price | 18.1 Except as provided in GCC sub-clause 18.5, the total payment due to the consultant shall not exceed the contract price set forth in the **SCC** (as may be adjusted in accordance with the terms of the SCC). The contract price is an all-inclusive fixed-price covering all costs required to provide the services in accordance with the terms of this contract. The contract price may only be increased above the amounts stated in the SCC (including, without limitation, pursuant to the terms of GCC sub-clauses 11.4, 44.2 and 46.2) if the parties have agreed to additional payments in accordance with GCC sub-clauses 17.4, 17.5 and 18.4. |
| Currency of Payment | 18.2 The currency in which payments shall be made to the consultant under this contract shall be that in which the price of the proposal is expressed. |
| Terms, Condition and Mode of Billing and Payment | 18.3 Payments will be made to the account of the consultant and according to the payment schedule stated in **SCC 18.1** and against an invoice. An advance payment of up to 10% of the contract price can be made against an unconditional and irrevocable bank guarantee if so specified in the **SCC**. Any other payment shall be made after the conditions listed in the SCC for such payment have been met, and the consultant has submitted an invoice to the client specifying the amount. In all cases, invoices shall be delivered to the client no later than thirty (30) days prior to the requested payment date and will not be deemed delivered until they are in form and substance satisfactory to the client. Payments will be made to the consultant within thirty (30) days of the date of receipt by the client of a valid and proper invoice or the date of the client’s acceptance of required deliverables (e.g. the delivery of reports), whichever is later. The consultant shall comply with any other instructions related to payment as may be reasonably requested by the client. |
| Payment for Additional Services | 18.4 For the purposes of determining the remuneration due for additional services as may be granted under GCC sub-clause 17.4, a breakdown of the contract price is provided in annexes D and E. |
| Interest on Delayed Payments | 18.5 If the client has delayed payments beyond thirty (30) days after the payment date determined in accordance with GCC sub-clause 18.3, interest shall be paid to the consultant for each day of delay at the rate stated in the **SCC**. |
| 1. Taxes and Duties | * 1. The regulation and applicability of taxes to this contract are specified in the **SCC**.   2. The consultant, the sub-consultants and their respective personnel, and their eligible dependents, shall follow the usual customs procedures of the client country in importing property into the client country.   3. If the consultant, the sub-consultants or any of their respective personnel, or their eligible dependents, do not withdraw, but dispose of any property in the client country upon which customs duties or other taxes have been exempted, the consultant, the sub-consultants or such personnel, as the case may be, (i) shall bear such customs duties and other taxes in conformity with applicable law, or (ii) shall reimburse such customs duties and taxes to the client if such customs duties and taxes were paid by the client at the time the property in question was brought into the client country.   4. Without prejudice to the rights of the consultant under this clause, the consultant, the sub-consultants and their respective personnel will take reasonable steps as requested by the client or the government with respect to the determination of the tax status described in this GCC clause 19.   If the consultant is required to pay taxes that are exempt under the financing agreement or a related agreement, the consultant shall promptly notify the client (or such agent or representative designated by the client) of any taxes paid, and the consultant shall cooperate with, and take such actions as may be requested by the client, IFAD, or either of their agents or representatives, in seeking the prompt and proper reimbursement of such taxes.  19.6 The client shall use reasonable efforts to ensure that the government provides the consultant, the sub-consultants, and their respective personnel the exemptions from taxation applicable to such persons or entities, in accordance with the terms of the financing agreement or related agreements. If the client fails to comply with its obligations under this paragraph, the consultant shall have the right to terminate this contract in accordance with GCC sub-clause 21.2(d). |
| 1. Suspension | * 1. The client may, by giving thirty (30) days’ written notice to the consultant, suspend all payments to the consultant under this contract if the consultant fails to perform any of its obligations under this contract, including the carrying out of the services, provided that such notice of suspension (a) shall specify the nature of the failure, and (b) shall request the consultant to remedy such failure within a period not exceeding thirty (30) days after receipt by the consultant of such notice of suspension. |
| 1. Termination |  |
| By the Client | * 1. Without prejudice to any other remedies that may be available to it for breach of this contract, the client may, upon written notice to the consultant, terminate this contract in case of the occurrence of any of the events specified in sub-paragraphs (a) through (j) of this GCC sub-clause 21.1, and in the case of the occurrence of any of the events specified in paragraphs (i) or (j) of this GCC sub-clause 21.1, the client may suspend this contract.  1. If the consultant, in the judgment of the client or IFAD, fails to perform its obligations relating to the use of funds. Termination under this provision shall (i) become effective immediately upon delivery of the notice of termination and (ii) require that the consultant repay any and all funds so misused within a maximum of thirty (30) days after termination. 2. If the consultant does not remedy a failure in the performance of its obligations under this contract (other than failure to perform obligations relating to use of funds as set forth in GCC sub-clause 21.1(a) of this contract, which such failure shall not be entitled to a cure period) within thirty (30) days after delivery of the notice of termination or within any further period of time approved in writing by the client. Termination under this provision shall become effective immediately upon the expiration of the thirty (30) days (or such further period as may have been approved by the client) or on such later date as may be specified by the client. 3. If the consultant (or any member or sub-consultant) becomes insolvent or bankrupt, and/or fails to exist or is dissolved. Termination under this provision shall become effective immediately upon delivery of the notice of termination or on such other date as may be specified by the client in such notice of termination. 4. If the Fund determines that the supplier, or any of its sub-contractors, sub-consultants, suppliers, personnel or any agent or affiliate of any of them has, directly or indirectly, engaged in prohibited practices pursuant to GCC 6. Termination under this provision shall become effective immediately upon delivery of the notice of termination. 5. If the purchaser becomes aware of any proven acts of sexual harassment, sexual exploitation and abuse by the consultant and/or its personnel, directly or through an agent, pursuant to GCC 26. 6. If, as the result of an event of force majeure, the consultant is unable to perform a material portion of the services for a period of not less than sixty (60) days. Termination under this provision shall become effective upon the expiration of thirty (30) days after delivery of the notice of termination or on such later date as may be specified by the client. 7. If the client, in its sole discretion and for any reason whatsoever, decides to terminate this contract. Termination under this provision shall become effective upon the expiration of thirty (30) days after delivery of the notice of termination or on such later date as may be specified by the client. 8. If the consultant fails to comply with any final decision reached as a result of arbitration proceedings pursuant to GCC clause 14. Termination under this provision shall become effective upon the expiration of thirty (30) days after delivery of the notice of termination or on such later date as may be specified by the client. 9. If the financing agreement expires, is suspended or terminates in whole or in part in accordance with the terms of the financing agreement. Suspension or termination under this provision shall become effective immediately upon delivery of the notice of suspension or termination, as the case may be, in accordance with the terms of the notice. If this contract is suspended pursuant to this GCC sub-clause 21.1(i), the consultant has an obligation to mitigate all expenses, damages and losses to the client during the period of the suspension. 10. If an event has occurred that would be grounds for suspension or termination under applicable law. Suspension or termination under this provision shall become effective immediately upon delivery of the notice of suspension or termination, as the case may be, in accordance with the terms of the notice. If this contract is suspended pursuant to this GCC sub-clause 21.1(j), the consultant has an obligation to mitigate all expenses, damages and losses to the client during the period of the suspension. |
| By the Consultant | * 1. The consultant may terminate this contract, upon written notice to the client in accordance with the time periods specified below, such notice to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in paragraphs (a) through (e) of this GCC sub-clause 21.2.  1. If the client fails to pay any money due to the consultant pursuant to this contract that is not otherwise subject to dispute pursuant to GCC clause 14 hereof within forty-five (45) days after receiving written notice from the consultant that such payment is overdue. Termination under this provision shall become effective upon the expiration of thirty (30) days after delivery of the notice of termination unless the payment that is the subject of such notice of termination is made by the client to the consultant within such thirty (30) days. 2. If, as the result of an event of force majeure, the consultant is unable to perform a material portion of the services for a period of not less than sixty (60) days. Termination under this provision shall become effective upon the expiration of thirty (30) days after delivery of the notice of termination. 3. If the client fails to comply with any final decision reached as a result of arbitration pursuant to GCC clause 14. Termination under this provision shall become effective upon the expiration of thirty (30) days after delivery of the notice of termination. 4. If the consultant does not receive a reimbursement of any taxes that are exempt under the financing agreement within one hundred and twenty (120) days after the consultant gives notice to the client that such reimbursement is due and owing to the consultant. Termination under this provision shall become effective upon the expiration of thirty (30) days after delivery of the notice of termination unless the reimbursement that is the subject of such notice of termination is made to the consultant within such thirty (30) days. 5. If this contract is suspended in accordance with GCC sub-clauses 21.1(i) or (j) for a period of time exceeding three (3) consecutive months; provided that the consultant has complied with its obligation to mitigate in accordance with GCC sub-clauses 21.1(i) or (j) during the period of the suspension. Termination under this provision shall become effective upon the expiration of thirty (30) days after delivery of the notice of termination. |
| 1. Payment Upon Termination | * 1. Upon termination of this contract pursuant to GCC sub-clauses 21.1 or 21.2, the client shall make, or cause to be made, the following payments to the consultant:  1. payment pursuant to GCC clause 18 for services satisfactorily performed prior to the effective date of termination; and 2. except in the case of termination pursuant to paragraphs (a) through (e) and (h) of GCC sub-clause 21.1, reimbursement of any reasonable cost (as determined by the client or IFAD) incidental to the prompt and orderly termination of this contract; provided, that in the case of suspension of this contract pursuant to GCC sub-clauses 21.1 (i) or (j), the consultant has complied with its obligation to mitigate in accordance with such clauses. |
| Disputes about Events of Termination | * 1. If either party disputes whether an event specified in paragraphs (a), (b), (c), (d), (e), (f) , or (h) of GCC sub-clause 21.1 or paragraphs (a) through (d) of GCC sub-clause 21.2 has occurred, such party may, within forty-five (45) days after receipt of notice of termination from the other party, refer the matter to dispute resolution in accordance with GCC clause 14, and this contract shall not be terminated on account of such event except in accordance with the terms of any resulting arbitral award. |
| Cessation of Rights and Obligations | * 1. Upon termination of this contract pursuant to GCC clause 21, or upon expiration of this contract pursuant to GCC sub-clause 17.3, all rights and obligations of the parties under this contract shall cease, except (a) such rights and obligations as may have accrued on the date of termination or expiration, (b) the obligation of confidentiality set forth in GCC clause 31, (c) the consultant’s obligation to permit inspection, copying and auditing of its accounts and records set forth in GCC clause 35 and any right or obligation which a party may have under the applicable law. |
| Cessation of Services | * 1. Upon termination of this contract by notice of either party to the other pursuant to GCC sub-clauses 21.1 or 21.2, the consultant shall, immediately upon dispatch or receipt of such notice, take all necessary steps to bring the services to a close in a prompt and orderly manner and shall make every reasonable effort to keep expenditures for this purpose to a minimum. With respect to documents prepared by the consultant and equipment and materials furnished by the client, the consultant shall proceed as provided, respectively, by GCC clauses 32 or 39. |
| 1. Force Majeure |  |
| Definition | * 1. For the purposes of this contract, “force majeure” means an event or condition that (a) is not reasonably foreseeable and is beyond the reasonable control of a party, and is not the result of any acts, omissions or delays of the party relying on such event of force majeure, (or of any third person over whom such party has control, including any sub-consultant), (b) is not an act, event or condition the risks or consequence of which such party has expressly agreed to assume under this contract, (c) could not have been prevented, remedied or cured by such party’s reasonable diligence, and (d) makes such party’s performance of its obligations under this contract impossible or so impractical as to be considered impossible under the circumstances. |
| No Breach of Contract | * 1. The failure of a party to fulfil any of its obligations under this contract shall not be considered to be a breach of, or default under, this contract insofar as such inability arises from an event of force majeure, provided that the party affected by such an event (a) has taken all reasonable precautions, due care and reasonable alternative measures in order to carry out the terms and conditions of this contract, and (b) has informed the other party as soon as practicable (and in no event later than five (5) days after the occurrence) about the occurrence of an event giving rise to a claim of force majeure. |
| Measures to be Taken | * 1. Subject to GCC sub-clause 23.6, a party affected by an event of force majeure shall continue to perform its obligations under this contract as far as is reasonably practical, and shall take all reasonable measures to minimize and otherwise mitigate the consequences of any event of force majeure. |
|  | * 1. A party affected by an event of force majeure shall provide evidence of the nature and cause of such event, and shall similarly give written notice of the restoration of normal conditions as soon as possible.   2. Any period within which a party shall, pursuant to this contract, complete any action or task, shall be extended for a period equal to the time during which such party was unable to perform such action as a result of force majeure. |
|  | * 1. During the period of its inability to perform the services as a result of an event of force majeure, the consultant, upon instructions by the client, shall either:  1. demobilize, in which case the consultant shall be reimbursed for additional costs it reasonably and necessarily incurred and, if the consultant is required by the client to reactive its performance of the services at the time of restoration of normal conditions, the additional costs the consultant reasonably and necessarily incurred as part of such reactivation; or 2. continue with the services to the extent possible, in which case the consultant shall continue to be paid under the terms of this contract and be reimbursed for additional costs reasonably and necessarily incurred. |
|  | * 1. In the case of disagreement between the parties as to the existence or extent of and event of force majeure, the matter shall be settled in accordance with GCC clause 14. |
| 1. SECAP | * 1. The consultant shall ensure that its activities under the contract comply with IFAD's Social, Environmental and Climate Assessment Procedures (SECAP), as relevant to the activities performed under this Contract. Information on SECAP is available on https://www.ifad.org/en/secap. |
| 1. Prohibition of Harmful Child Labor | * 1. The consultant shall not employ any child to perform any work that is economically exploitative, or is likely to be hazardous to, or to interfere with the child’s education, or to be harmful to the child’s health or physical, mental, spiritual, moral or social development. The consultant will identify the presence of all persons under the age of eighteen (18). Where applicable law does not specify a minimum age, the consultant shall ensure that children aged below 15 are not employed to perform work under this contract. Where applicable law diverges from this specified age standard, the higher age should apply. Children under the age of eighteen (18) will not be employed in hazardous work. All work of persons under the age of eighteen (18) will be subject to an appropriate risk assessment and regular monitoring of health, working conditions, and hours of work. |
| 1. Prohibition of Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse | * 1. The Fund requires that all beneficiaries of IFAD Funding, including the client and any consultants, implementing partners, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers, contractors, sub-contractors, sub-consultants, and any of their agents (whether declared or not) and personnel comply with IFAD's Policy to Preventing and Responding to Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse. Clients, suppliers and consultants shall take all appropriate measures to prevent and prohibit sexual harassment and sexual exploitation and abuse on the part of their personnel and subcontractors or anyone else directly or indirectly employed by them or any of subcontractors in the performance of the contract. Client and consultants shall immediately report to the client or IFAD any incidents of sexual harassment and sexual exploitation and abuse arising out of or in connection with the performance of the contract or prior to its execution, including convictions, disciplinary measures, sanctions or investigations. The client may take measures, including immediate termination of the contract, against the consultant, its personnel or any subcontractors, if at any time the client becomes aware of proven acts of sexual harassment, sexual exploitation and abuse by the consultant and/or its personnel, directly or through an agent, in competing for, or in performance of, this contract. |
| 1. Non-Discrimination and Equal Opportunity | * 1. The client adheres to the principle of equal opportunity and fair treatment in its employment practices. The client expects that the consultant shall not make employment decisions on the basis of personal characteristics unrelated to inherent job requirements. Personal characteristics include sex, race, nationality, ethnic, social and indigenous origin, religion or belief, disability, age, sexual orientation, and gender identity. The client expects that the consultant shall base its employment decisions on the principle of equal opportunity and fair treatment, and shall not discriminate with respect to aspects of the employment relationship, including recruitment and hiring, compensation (including wages and benefits), working conditions and terms of employment, access to training, promotion, termination of employment or retirement, and discipline. Special measures of protection or assistance to remedy past discrimination or selection for a particular job based on the inherent requirements of the job shall not be deemed discrimination. |
| 1. Grievance Mechanism for Consultant and Subcontractor Personnel | * 1. The consultant shall provide a grievance mechanism for personnel, including sub-consultant staff if a separate sub-consultant grievance mechanism does not exist, to raise workplace concerns. The consultant shall inform its personnel of the grievance mechanism at the time of recruitment and make it easily accessible to them. The mechanism should involve an appropriate level of management and address concerns promptly, using an understandable and transparent process that provides timely feedback to those concerned, without any retribution. The mechanism should also allow for anonymous complaints to be raised and addressed. The mechanism should not impede access to other judicial or administrative remedies that might be available under the law or through existing arbitration procedures, or substitute for grievance mechanisms provided through collective agreements. |
| 1. Standard of Performance | * 1. The consultant shall perform the services and carry out its obligations under this contract with all due diligence, efficiency and economy, in accordance with generally accepted professional standards and practices, and shall observe sound management practices, and employ appropriate technology and safe and effective equipment, machinery, materials and methods. The consultant shall always act, in respect of any matter relating to this contract or to the services, as faithful adviser to the client, and shall at all times support and safeguard the client’s legitimate interests in any dealings with sub-consultants or third parties. |
| Law Governing Services | * 1. The consultant shall perform the services in accordance with applicable law and shall take all practicable steps to ensure that any sub-consultants, as well as the personnel of the consultant and any sub-consultants, comply with the applicable law. |
| 1. Conflict of Interest | * 1. The consultant shall hold the client’s interests paramount, without any consideration for future work, and strictly avoid conflict with other assignments or its own corporate interests. |
| Consultant Not to Benefit from Commissions, Discounts, etc. | * 1. The payment of the consultant pursuant to GCC clause 18 shall constitute the consultant’s only payment in connection with this contract and, subject to GCC clause 30.3, the consultant shall not accept for its own benefit any trade commission, discount or similar payment in connection with activities pursuant to this contract or in the discharge of its obligations under this contract, and the consultant shall use its best efforts to ensure that any sub-consultants, as well as the personnel and agents of either of them, similarly shall not receive any such additional payment. |
|  | * 1. Furthermore, if the consultant, as part of the services, has the responsibility of advising the client on the procurement of goods, works or services, the consultant shall comply with the IFAD Project Procurement Guidelines and IFAD Procurement Handbook from time to time in effect as posted on the IFAD website at *[insert link]* and shall at all times exercise such responsibility in the best interest of the client. Any discounts or commissions obtained by the consultant in the exercise of such procurement responsibility shall be for the account of the client. |
| Consultant and Affiliates Not to Engage in Certain Activities | * 1. The consultant agrees that, during the term of this contract and after its termination, the consultant and any entity affiliated with the consultant, as well as any sub-consultants and any entity affiliated with such sub-consultants, shall be disqualified from providing goods, works or services (other than services) resulting from or directly related to the services. |
| Prohibition of Conflicting Activities | * 1. The consultant shall not engage, and shall cause its personnel as well as its sub-consultants and their personnel not to engage, either directly or indirectly, in any business or professional activities that would conflict with the activities assigned to them under this contract. |
| 1. Confidential Information; Rights of Use | * 1. Except with the prior written consent of the client, or as may be required to comply with applicable law, the consultant and its personnel shall not (and shall cause any sub-consultants and their personnel not to) at any time (a) communicate to any person or entity any confidential information acquired in the course of the Services, or (b) make public the recommendations formulated in the course of, or as a result of, the services. |
|  | * 1. The consultant and its personnel shall not (and shall cause any sub-consultants and their personnel not to), without the previous written consent of the client, disclose this contract, or any provision of this contract, or any specification, plan, drawing, pattern, sample or information provided by or on behalf of the client in connection therewith, to any person other than a person employed by the consultant in the performance of this contract. Disclosure to any such employed person shall be made in confidence and shall extend only as far as may be necessary for purposes of such performance. |
|  | * 1. The consultant and its personnel shall not (and shall cause any sub-consultants and their personnel not to), without the previous written consent of the client, make use of any document or information related to or delivered in connection with this contract, except for the purpose of performing this contract. |
|  | * 1. Any document related to or delivered in connection with this contract, other than this contract itself, shall remain the property of the client and shall be returned (including, except as provided in GCC clause 32, all the copies) to the client on completion of the consultant’s performance under this contract. |
| 1. Documents Prepared by the Consultant to be the Property of the Client | * 1. All plans, drawings, specifications, designs, reports, other documents and software prepared by the consultant under this contract shall become and remain the property of the client, and the consultant shall, not later than upon termination or expiration of this contract, deliver all such documents to the client, together with a detailed inventory thereof in accordance with this GCC sub-clause 32.1 and sub-clause 31.4, and in format and substance specifically required in the terms of reference. The consultant may retain a copy of such documents and software, and use such software for its own use with prior written approval of the client. If license agreements are necessary or appropriate between the consultant and third parties for purposes of the development or use of any such computer programs, the consultant shall obtain the client’s prior written approval to such agreements, and the client shall be entitled at its discretion to require recovering the expenses related to the development of the program(s) concerned. Other restrictions about the future use of these documents and software, if any, shall be specified in the **SCC.** |
| 1. Liability of the Consultant | * 1. Subject to additional provisions, if any, set forth in the **SCC**, the consultants’ liability under this contract shall be provided by the applicable law. |
| 1. Insurance to be taken out by the Consultant | * 1. The consultant (a) shall take out and maintain, and shall cause any sub-consultants to take out and maintain, at its (or the sub-consultants’, as the case may be) own cost but on terms and conditions approved by the client, insurance against the risks, and for the coverage specified in the **SCC,** and (b) at the client’s request, shall provide evidence to the client showing that such insurance has been taken out and maintained and that the current premiums have been paid. The consultant shall ensure that insurance is in place prior to commencing the services as stated in GCC sub-clause 17.2. |
| 1. Accounting, Inspection and Auditing | * 1. The consultant shall keep accurate and systematic accounts and records in respect of the provision of the services under this contract, and internationally accepted accounting principles and in such form and detail as will clearly identify all relevant time changes and costs, receipt and use of goods and services and the bass thereof, together with a detailed inventory thereof. |
| Reporting Obligations | * 1. The consultant shall maintain such books and records and submit to the client the reports, documents and other information specified in annex B, in the form, in the numbers and within the time periods set forth in such annex. The consultant shall submit to the client such other reports, documents and information as may be requested by the client from time to time. Final reports shall be delivered in an electronic form specified by the client in addition to the hard copies specified in annex B. The consultant consents to the client’s sharing of the reports, documents and information delivered by the consultant pursuant to this contract with IFAD and the government. |
| 1. Consultant’s Actions Requiring the Client’s Prior Approval | * 1. In addition to any modification or variation of the terms and conditions of this contract pursuant to GCC sub-clause 17.4, the consultant shall obtain the client’s prior approval in writing before taking any of the following actions:  1. any change or addition to the personnel listed in annex C; 2. in accordance with GCC clause 5.1 above, entering into a subcontract with a sub-consultant for the performance of a major item of the services; and 3. any other action that may be specified in the SCC. |
| 1. Obligations with Respect to Subcontracts | * 1. Notwithstanding the client’s approval for the consultant to enter into a subcontract pursuant to GCC clause 36, the consultant shall retain sole and full responsibility for the services and all payments due to subcontractors thereof. In the event that any sub-consultants are found by the client to be incompetent or incapable in discharging assigned duties, the client may require that the consultant provide a replacement, with qualifications and experience acceptable to the client, or to resume the performance of the services itself. |
| 1. Use of Funds | * 1. The consultant shall ensure that its activities do not violate provisions relating to use of funds and the prohibition of activities likely to cause a significant environmental, health or safety hazard, as set out in the SECAP. |
| 1. Equipment, Vehicles and Materials Furnished by the Client | * 1. Equipment, vehicles and materials made available to the consultant by the client, or purchased by the consultant wholly or partly with funds provided by the client, shall be the property of the client and shall be marked accordingly. Upon termination or expiration of this contract, the consultant shall make available to the client an inventory of such equipment, vehicles and materials and shall dispose of such equipment, vehicles and materials in accordance with the client’s instructions. While in possession of such equipment, vehicles and materials, the consultant, unless otherwise instructed by the client in writing, shall insure them in an amount equal to their full replacement value. |
| 1. Equipment and Materials Provided by the Consultant | * 1. Equipment, vehicles or materials brought into the client country by the consultant, sub-consultants and personnel, or purchased by them without funds provided by the client, and used either for provision of the services or personal use shall remain the property of the consultant, its sub-consultants or the personnel concerned, as applicable. |
| 1. Assistance and Exemptions | * 1. Unless otherwise **specified in the SCC**, the client shall use its best efforts to ensure that the government shall:  1. Provide the consultant, sub-consultants and personnel with work permits and such other documents as shall be necessary to enable the consultant, sub-consultants or personnel to perform the services. 2. Arrange for the personnel and, if appropriate, their eligible dependents to be provided promptly with all necessary entry and exit visas, residence permits, exchange permits and any other documents required for their stay in the government’s country. 3. Facilitate prompt clearance through customs of any property required for the services and of the personal effects of the personnel and their eligible dependents. 4. To the extent permitted by applicable law, exempt the consultant, sub-consultants and their personnel employed for the services from any requirement to register or obtain any permit to practice their profession or to establish themselves either individually or as a corporate entity. 5. Grant to the consultant, sub-consultants and their personnel the privilege, pursuant to the applicable law, of bringing into the client country reasonable amounts of foreign currency for the purposes of the services or for the personal use of the personnel and their dependents and of withdrawing any such amounts as may be earned therein by the personnel in the execution of the services. |
| 1. Access to Land | * 1. The client warrants that the consultant, sub-consultants and their personnel shall have, free of charge, unimpeded access to all land in the client country in respect of which access is required for the performance of the services. The client will be responsible for any damage to such land or any property thereon resulting from such access and will indemnify the consultant, sub-consultants and their personnel in respect of liability for any such damage, unless such damage is caused by the default or negligence of the consultant or sub-consultants or their personnel. |
| 1. Change in the Applicable Law Related to Taxes and Duties | * 1. If, after the date of this contract, there is any change in the applicable law with respect to taxes and duties which increases or decreases the cost incurred by the consultant in performing the services, payments to the consultant shall not be immediately adjusted. However, the consultant shall promptly notify the client (or such agent or representative designated by the client) of any taxes paid, and the consultant shall cooperate with, and take such actions as may be requested by the client, or its agents or representatives, in seeking the prompt and proper reimbursement of such taxes through subsequent payments that become due to the consultant. |
| 1. Services, Facilities and Property of the Client | * 1. The client shall make available to the consultant and the personnel, for the purposes of performing the services and free of any charge, the services, facilities and property described in annex F at the times and in the manner specified in annex F. |
|  | * 1. In case that such services, facilities and property shall not be made available to the consultant as and when specified in annex F, the parties shall agree on (a) any time extension that it may be appropriate to grant to the consultant for the performance of the services, (b) the manner in which the consultant shall procure any such services, facilities and property from other sources, and (c) the additional payments, if any, to be made to the consultant as a result thereof pursuant to GCC sub-clause 18.1. |
| 1. Payment | * 1. In consideration of the services performed by the consultant under this contract, the client shall make to the consultant payments in the manner provided in GCC clause 18. |
| 1. Counterpart Personnel | * 1. The client shall make available to the consultant free of charge such professional and support counterpart personnel, to be nominated by the client with the consultant’s advice, if specified in annex F. |
|  | * 1. If counterpart personnel are not provided by the client to the consultant as and when specified in annex F, the client and the consultant shall agree on (a) how the affected part of the services shall be carried out, and (b) the additional payments, if any, to be made by the client to the consultant as a result thereof pursuant to GCC sub-clause 18.1. |
|  | * 1. Professional and support counterpart personnel, excluding the client’s liaison personnel, shall work under the exclusive direction of the consultant. If any member of the counterpart personnel fails to perform adequately any work assigned to such member by the consultant that is consistent with the position occupied by such member, the consultant may request the replacement of such member, and the client shall not unreasonably refuse to act upon such request. |
| 1. Good Faith | * 1. The Parties undertake to act in good faith with respect to each other’s rights under this contract and to adopt all reasonable measures to ensure the realization of the objectives of this contract. |
| 1. Operation of the Contract | * 1. The parties recognize that it is impractical in this contract to provide for every contingency which may arise during the life of this contract, and the parties hereby agree that it is their intention that this contract shall operate fairly as between them, and without detriment to the interest of either of them, and that, if during the term of this contract either party believes that this contract is operating unfairly, the parties will use their best efforts to agree on such action as may be necessary to remove the cause or causes of such unfairness. |

Section VIII. Special Conditions of Contract

The clauses of the SCC amend, and supplement the clauses in the general conditions of contract of this contract

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **GCC 1.1** | (a) “Applicable law” means the laws and any other instruments having the force of law in *Jordan*, as they may be issued and in force from time to time.  (e) “Client country” means the country of *Jordan*  (q) “Local currency” means *JD.* |
| **GCC 2.1** | This contract shall be executed in the English language |
| **GCC 3.1** | The addresses for serving notices under this contract are:  For the client:  *Jordan Enterprise Development Corporation*  Att.: Mr. Almoataz billah Alsraiheen  Address:Ekrima Alqurashi St. Alabdali,Amman,Jordan  Email: mutaz.ali@jedco.gov.jo  For the consultant:  *[insert full legal name of the consultant]*  Att.:  Address:  Email: |
| **GCC 4.1** | The member in charge is *[insert name of member]*  *[Note: if the consultant consists of a joint venture or another association of more than one entity, the name of the entity whose address is specified in SCC 10.1 should be inserted here. If the consultant consists only of one entity, this is not applicable.]* |
| **GCC 5.1** | The authorized representatives are:  For the client:  *Jordan Enterprise Development Corporation*  Att.: *CEO* H.E Abed Fattah Al-Kayed  Address:Amman,Jordan  Email: ceo@jedco.gov.jo  For the consultant:  *[insert full legal name of the consultant]*  Att.: *[insert name of the client representative]*  Address:  Email: |
| **GCC 6.1** | A resident project manager *shall* be required for the duration of this contract. |
| **GCC 17.1** | All disputes shall be settled by arbitration in accordance with the rules of procedure for arbitration of the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL) as in force on the date of this contract.  The place of arbitration shall be a city in the borrower/recipient’s country: *Amman*  The Applicable Law shall be the laws of the borrower/recipient‘s country.  **IFAD Right to Observe.** IFAD has the right to be an observer to any arbitration proceeding associated with this contract, at its sole discretion, but does not have the obligation to participate in any arbitration proceeding. Whether or not IFAD is an observer to any arbitration associated with this contract, the parties shall provide IFAD with written English transcripts of any arbitration proceedings or hearings and a copy of the reasoned written award within ten (10) days after (a) each such proceeding or hearing or (b) the date on which any such award is issued. IFAD may enforce its rights under this contract in an arbitration conducted in accordance with this provision. The acceptance by IFAD of the right to be an observer to the arbitration shall not constitute consent to the jurisdiction of the courts or any other body of any jurisdiction or to the jurisdiction of any arbitral panel. |
| **GCC 8.1** | This contract shall enter into force on the date of signing of the contract by both parties.  or  This contract shall enter into force on *[insert date]*.  *[Note: delete whichever is not appropriate]*. |
| **GCC 8.2** | The commencement date shall be *[insert date]*. |
| **GCC 8.3** | The contract shall expire on *[insert planned date of completion of the services]*. |
| **GCC 9.1** | The amount of the contract is xxxxx *[US Dollars]* or xxxxx *[local currency]* or xxxxx *[US Dollars]* and xxxxx *[local currency]* (the “contract price”).  The accounts are:  For US Dollars: *[insert account number]*  For local currency: *[insert account number]*  Payments for the deliverables (in lump-sum contracts): shall be made according to the following schedule of percentages of the amounts included in the contract:  *[insert payment schedule as per defined completion milestones /deliverables in lump sum contract e.g. Milestone 1: [x%] of contract price, Milestone 2: [y%] of contract price, Milestone 3:[ z%] of contract price]*  Periodic Payments in time-based contracts: *[insert monthly payments or other like e.g. weekly]*  Payment of professional fees: *[insert as per monthly timesheets of actual experts’ time allocated to the assignment and signed by the consultant and approved by the client]*  Payment of reimbursables: *[insert against invoices/evidence of actual expenditure submitted by the consultant on monthly basis]*  An advance payment against an unconditional and irrevocable bank guarantee *[shall/shall not]* be made, amounting to *[insert maximum 10%, otherwise delete this part]* of the contract price. |
| **GCC 9.2** | The interest rate to be applied in the case of late payments is the London Interbank overnight interest rate plus 2 percentage points (LIBOR+2) |
| **GCC 10.1** | The contract is subject to All taxes |
| **GCC 11.1** | The risks and the minimum coverage shall be as follows:   1. Third party motor vehicle liability insurance in respect of motor vehicles operated in *Jordan* by the consultant or its personnel or any sub-consultants or their personnel. 2. third party liability insurance, with a minimum coverage of *[insert amount and currency as per applicable regulations in the borrower/recipient’s country]*; 3. professional liability insurance, with a minimum coverage of *[insert amount and currency which shall not be less than the contract price]*; 4. employer’s liability and workers’ compensation insurance in respect of the personnel of the consultant and of any sub-consultants, in accordance with the relevant provisions of the applicable law, as well as, with respect to such personnel, any such life, health, accident, travel or other insurance as may be appropriate; and 5. insurance against loss of or damage to (i) equipment purchased in whole or in part with funds provided under this contract, (ii) the consultant’s property used in the performance of the services, and (iii) any documents prepared by the consultant in the performance of the services.   *[Note: delete what is not applicable.]* |
| **GCC 12.1** | *[the client to state here any additional actions by the consultant that require the client’s prior approval.]*  *[Note: if there are no additional actions on the part of the consultant that require the client’s prior approval, this is not applicable]* |
| **GCC 13.1** | *[the client to state here any assistance it will or will not provide the consultant in addition to those points stated in GCC sub-clause 41.1.]*  *[Note: if there are no additions or changes to the assistance the client will provide under GCC sub-clause 41.1, this is not applicable]* |

**Annexes to Contract**

**Annex A: Description of Services**

*[Note to client: give detailed descriptions of the services to be provided, dates for completion of various tasks, place of performance for different tasks, specific tasks to be approved by the client, etc. This description of services is to be based on the TOR issued with the RFP and incorporates changes agreed upon during negotiations. It must be noted that this description of services takes precedence over the consultant’s proposal, so any changes recommended or requested by the consultant in its proposal do not alter the services the consultant is required to perform unless agreed to during negotiations and incorporated into this description of services.]*

This annex A shall incorporate by reference: the proposal dated *[insert date of awarded proposal]* submitted by *[insert name of consultant awarded the contract]* in connection with the competition for this contract (the “proposal”). In the event of any inconsistency between this description of services and the proposal, the priority of interpretation shall be given to this description of services.

**Annex B: Reporting Requirements**

*[Note: list format, frequency, and contents of reports; persons to receive them; dates of submission; etc.]*

**Annex C: Key Professional Personnel and Sub Contract**

*[Note: List under]*:

D-1 Titles *[and names, if already available]*, detailed job descriptions and minimum qualifications of foreign key professional personnel to be assigned to work in *[insert country]*, and estimated staff-months for each.

D-2 Same as D-1 for foreign key professional personnel to be assigned to work outside *[insert country]*.

D-3 List of approved sub-consultants (if already available) and same information with respect to their personnel as in D-1 or D-2.

D-4 Same information as D-1 for local key professional personnel.

D-5 Working hours, holidays, sick leave and vacations, as provided for in GCC clause 12 (if applicable)

**Annex D: Breakdown of Contract Price in US Dollars**

*[Note: list here the monthly rates for personnel (key professional personnel and other personnel) which will be the basis for payment in time-based contracts (FIN-4) OR, activity and deliverable costs used to arrive at the breakdown of the price - US dollars or other international currency portion (from form FIN-4)in lump sum contracts.]*

**Annex E: Breakdown of Contract Price in Local Currency**

*[Note: list here the monthly rates for personnel (key professional personnel and other personnel, activity and deliverable costs used to arrive at the breakdown of the price - local currency portion (from form FIN-4).]*

*In time-based contracts include here the reimbursables form (Fin-5)*

*In lump sum contracts the reimbursables are fixed and are included in the prices offered per deliverable. The Form FIN -5 can be included only in case additional services may be requested from the consultant.*

**Annex F: Services and Facilities to be Provided by the Client**

*[Note: list here the services, facilities and counterpart personnel to be made available to the consultant by the client.]*

**Annex G: Self-Certification Form**

This self-certification form is to be completed by the consultant. The consultant shall submit the completed form together with the signed contract agreement to *[insert name of procuring entity]*. Instructions for completing this form are provided below.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Full legal name of consultant: |  |
| Full legal name of consultant's legal representative and position: |  |
| Full name and number of contract: |  |
| Project with which contract was signed: |  |
| Country: |  |
| Date: |  |

I hereby certify that I am the authorized representative of *[name of the consultant]*, as well as that the information provided herein is true and accurate in all material respects and understand that any material misstatement, misrepresentation or failure to provide the information requested in this self-certification may result in sanctions and remedies, including the suspension or termination of the contract between the consultant and the procuring entity, as well as the permanent ineligibility to participate in IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activities and operations, in accordance with the IFAD Project Procurement Guidelines, the IFAD Procurement Handbook and other applicable IFAD policies and procedures, including **IFAD’s Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations** (accessible at [www.ifad.org/anticorruption\_policy](http://www.ifad.org/anticorruption_policy)) and its **Policy to Preventing and Responding to Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse** (accessible at <https://www.ifad.org/en/document-detail/asset/40738506>).

**Authorized signature: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Date: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**Printed name of signatory: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| * The consultant certifies that itself, including its director(s), partner(s), proprietor(s), key personnel, agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners have **NOT** engaged in fraudulent, corrupt, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices, in connection with the present procurement process and this contract. * The consultant declares that the following criminal convictions, administrative sanctions (including debarments under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions or the "Cross-Debarment Agreement")[[9]](#footnote-9) and/or temporary suspensions have been imposed on the consultant and/or any of its directors, partners, proprietors, key personnel, agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners:  |  |  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | | Nature of the measure (i.e., criminal conviction, administrative sanction or temporary suspension) | Imposed by | Name of party convicted, sanctioned or suspended (and relationship to consultant) | Grounds for the measure (i.e., fraud in procurement or corruption in contract execution) | Date and time (duration) of measure | |  |  |  |  |  | |  |  |  |  |  |   If no criminal convictions, administrative sanctions or temporary suspensions have been imposed, indicate “none”.   * The consultant certifies that its director(s), proprietor(s), and personnel, and the personnel of its agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners are **NOT** subject to a criminal conviction, administrative sanctions or investigations for incidents of sexual harassment and sexual exploitation and abuse. * The consultant certifies that itself, its proprietor(s), agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners have **NO** actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts of interest and specifically that they: * Do not have any actual or potential, and do not reasonably appear to have, at least one controlling partner in common with one or more other parties in the bidding process or the execution of the contract; * Do not have any actual or potential, and do not reasonably appear to have the same legal representative as another consultant for purposes of this proposal or execution of the contract; * Do not have any actual or potential, and do not reasonably appear to have a relationship, directly or through common third parties, that puts them in a position to have access to undue or undisclosed information about or influence over the proposal process and the execution of the contract, or influence the decisions of the procuring entity regarding the selection process for this procurement or during the execution of the contract; * Do not participate and do not potentially or reasonably appear to participate in more than one proposal in this process; and * Do not have any actual or potential, and do not reasonably appear to have, a business or family relationship with, a member of the procuring entity’s board of directors or its personnel , the Fund or its personnel, or any other individual that was, has been or might reasonably be directly or indirectly involved in any part of (i) the preparation of the bidding document, (ii) the selection process for this procurement, or (iii) execution of the contract, unless the actual, potential or reasonably conflict stemming from this relationship has been explicitly authorized by the Fund in writing. * **[To be completed only if the previous boxes were not checked]**   The consultant declares the following actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts of interest, that may affect, or might reasonably be perceived by others to affect, impartiality in any matter relevant to the procurement process, including the selection process and the execution of the contract, with the understanding and acceptance that any action upon this disclosure shall be entirely under the Fund’s discretion:  [provide detailed description of any actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts of interest including their nature and the personnel, proprietor(s), agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium or joint venture partners affected.]   * The consultant certifies that **NO** gratuities, fees, commissions, gifts or anything else of value, other than those shown in the bid, have been paid or exchanged or are to be paid or exchanged with respect to the present procurement process and this contract.   **OR**   * **[To be completed only if the previous box was not checked]**   The consultant declares that the following gratuities, fees, commissions, gifts or anything else of value have been exchanged, paid or are to be exchanged or paid with respect to the present procurement process and this contract:   * [Name of Recipient/Address/Date/Reason/Amount] * [Name of Recipient/Address/Date/Reason/Amount] * The consultant acknowledges and accepts to notify the procuring entity in the event of any material change in connection with this self-certification form throughout the duration of the contract. |

**Instructions for completing the self-certification form**

The World Bank listing of ineligible firms and individuals is a searchable database that returns a positive or negative search results page upon submission of a name to be searched, in order to document the eligibility.

**The consultant should print out, date, and attach the results page(s) to the self-certification form, which should read, “no matching records found”.**

If (a) record(s) has/have been found – i.e. the results page(s) shows one or more individuals or entities, including the consultant itself are ineligible for contracts of the World Bank on the grounds of “cross-debarment”, the consultant should provide a detailed account of these sanctions and their duration as applicable or notify the procuring entity and in case the consultant believes the finding is a “false positive”.

The procuring entity will determine whether to proceed with the contract or allow the consultant to make a substitution. This determination will be made on a case by case basis and will require approval by IFAD regardless of the estimated value of the proposed contract.

All of these documents must be retained by the consultant as part of the overall record of the contract with the procuring entity for the duration of the contract and for a minimum period of three years following the completion of the contract.

**Contract Forms**

1. **Notice of Intent to Award**

*[This notice of intent to award (NOITA) shall be sent to each consultant that submitted a proposal and shall be addressed to the authorized representative as stated in the instructions to consultants.*

*Delete all paragraphs written in red font and/or insert the relevant information.*

*Insert the date the NOITA is transmitted to consultants. The NOITA must be sent to all consultants simultaneously. This means on the same date and as close to the same time as possible.]*

For the attention of the consultant’s authorized representative

Name: *[insert authorized representative’s name]*

Address: *[insert authorized representative’s address]*

Telephone/Fax numbers: *[insert authorized representative’s telephone/fax numbers]*

Email Address: *[insert authorized representative’s email address]*

**DATE OF TRANSMISSION**: *[insert date]*

**Procuring entity:** *[insert the name of the procuring entity]*

**Procurement title:** *[insert]*

**Ref no:** *[insert]*

This notice of intent to award (NOITA) notifies you of our decision to award the above contract to *[insert the successful consultant]* subject to successful negotiations.

Please note that this notice does not constitute any contract between the procuring entity and the consultant and neither establishes any legal rights or obligations for the procuring entity or consultant Please note that this notice does not constitute any contract between the procuring entity and the consultant and neither establishes any legal rights or obligations for the procuring entity or consultant.

***[Important: provide the results of the evaluation and the prices of each consultant [if applicable] in this NOITA].***

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Name of consultant | Points scored | proposal price | Evaluated proposal price  *(if applicable)* |
| *[insert name]* | *[insert points]* | *[insert proposal price]* | *[insert evaluated price]* |
| *[insert name]* | *[insert points]* | *[insert proposal price]* | *[insert evaluated price]* |
| *[insert name]* | *[insert points]* | *[insert proposal price]* | *[insert evaluated price]* |
| *[insert name]* | *[insert points]* | *[insert proposal price]* | *[insert evaluated price]* |
| *[insert name]* | *[insert points]* | *[insert proposal price]* | *[insert evaluated price]* |

If your proposal has not been successful, you may request a debriefing in relation to the results of the evaluation of your proposal. If you decide to request a debriefing, your written request must be made within *[insert number of stated in the request for proposals and see the module M1 on debriefs in the IFAD Procurement Handbook for more information]* business days of receipt of this NOITA.

If your request for a debriefing is received within the deadline above, we will provide the debriefing within *[insert number stated in the request for proposals and see the module M1 on debriefs in the IFAD Procurement Handbook for more information]* business days of receipt of your request.

The debriefing may be in writing, by video conference call or in person. We shall promptly advise you in writing how the debriefing will take place and confirm the date and time.

The period within which you can protest the procurement proceedings lasts *[insert number stated in the request for proposals and see the module M2 on protests in the IFAD Procurement Handbook for more information]* business days after the date of transmission of this NOITA.

Yours sincerely,

Authorised Official

1. **Bank Guarantee Form for Advance Payment**

To: *[insert name of client] [insert name of contract]*

Gentlemen:

In accordance with the payment provision included in the special conditions of contract, which amends clause 18 of the general conditions of contract to provide for advance payment, *[insert name and address of consultant]* (hereinafter called “the Consultant”) shall deposit with the client a bank guarantee to guarantee its proper and faithful performance under the said clause of the contract in an amount of *[insert amount of guarantee in figures and words]*.

We, the *[insert bank or financial institution]*, as instructed by the Consultant, agree unconditionally and irrevocably to guarantee as primary obligator and not as surety merely, the payment to the client on its first demand without whatsoever right of objection on our part and without its first claim to the Consultant, in the amount not exceeding *[insert amount of guarantee in figures and words]*.

We further agree that no change or addition to or other modification of the terms of the contract to be performed thereunder or of any of the contract documents which may be made between the client and the Consultant, shall in any way release us from any liability under this guarantee, and we hereby waive notice of any such change, addition, or modification.

This guarantee shall remain valid and in full effect from the date of the advance payment received by the Consultant under the contract until *[insert date]*.

Yours truly,

Signature and seal of the guarantors

*[name of bank or financial institution]*

*[address]*

*[date]*

Section IX. Revised IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations

**I. Introduction**

1. The Fund recognizes that the prevention and mitigation of fraud and corruption in its activities and operations are core components of its development mandate and fiduciary duties. The Fund does not tolerate the diversion or waste of its resources through the practices defined in paragraph 6 below.
2. The objective of this policy is to establish the general principles, responsibilities and procedures to be applied by the Fund in preventing and addressing prohibited practices in its activities and operations.
3. This policy takes effect on the date of its issuance. It supersedes and replaces the IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations (EB 2005/85/R.5/Rev.1) dated 24 November 2005.

**II. Policy**

**A. General principles**

1. The Fund has no tolerance towards prohibited practices in its activities and operations. All individuals and entities listed in paragraph 7 below must take appropriate action to prevent, mitigate and combat prohibited practices when participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity.
2. The Fund endeavours to ensure that individuals and entities that help to prevent or report, in good faith, allegations of prohibited practices are protected against retaliation and to protect individuals and entities that are the subject of unfair or malicious allegations.

**B. Prohibited practices**

1. The following practices are considered to be prohibited practices when engaged in connection with an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity:
2. A “corrupt practice” is the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value in order to improperly influence the actions of another party;
3. A “fraudulent practice” is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party in order to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
4. A “collusive practice” is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including improperly influencing the actions of another party;
5. A “coercive practice” is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party in order to improperly influence the actions of that or another party;
6. An “obstructive practice” is: (i) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing evidence that may be material to an investigation by the Fund or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede an investigation by the Fund; (ii) threatening, harassing or intimidating any party in order to prevent that party from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to an investigation by the Fund or from pursuing such an investigation; and/or (iii) the commission of any act intended to materially impede the exercise of the Fund’s contractual rights of audit, inspection and access to information.

**C. Scope**

1. This policy applies to all IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operations and activities and to the following individuals and entities:
2. IFAD staff and other persons working for IFAD as non-staff personnel (“IFAD
3. staff and non-staff personnel”);
4. Individuals and entities holding a commercial contract with the Fund and any of their agents or personnel (“vendors”);
5. Public entities receiving IFAD financing or financing managed by the Fund and any of their agents or personnel (“government recipients”) and private entities receiving IFAD financing or financing managed by the Fund and any of their agents or personnel (“non-government recipients”) (all collectively referred to as “recipients”); and
6. Individuals and entities, other than those referred to above, that receive, apply to receive, are responsible for the deposit or transfer of, or take or influence decisions regarding the use of proceeds from IFAD financing or financing managed by the Fund, including, but not limited to, implementing partners, service providers, contractors, suppliers, subcontractors, sub- suppliers, bidders, consultants and any of their agents or personnel. (All such individuals and entities are collectively referred to as “third parties”.)

**D. Responsibilities**

**(i) Responsibilities of the Fund**

1. The Fund endeavours to prevent, mitigate and combat prohibited practices in its operations and activities. This may include adopting and maintaining:
2. Communication channels and a legal framework designed to ensure that this policy is communicated to IFAD staff and non-staff personnel, vendors, recipients and third parties and that it is reflected in procurement documents and contracts relating to IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activities and operations;
3. Fiduciary controls and supervisory processes designed to support adherence to this policy by IFAD staff and non-staff personnel, vendors, recipients and third parties;
4. Measures relating to the receipt of confidential complaints, whistle-blower protection, investigations, sanctions and disciplinary measures which are designed to ensure that prohibited practices can be properly reported and addressed; and
5. Measures designed to ensure that the Fund can report individuals and entities that have been found to have engaged in prohibited practices to other multilateral organizations which may be exposed to similar actions by the same individuals and entities and to local authorities in cases where local laws may have been violated.

**(ii) Responsibilities of IFAD staff and non-staff personnel, vendors and third parties**

1. When participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, IFAD staff and non-staff personnel, vendors and third parties will:
2. Refrain from engaging in prohibited practices;
3. Participate in due diligence checks and disclose, as required, information relating to themselves or any of their key personnel concerning relevant criminal convictions, administrative sanctions and/or temporary suspensions; information concerning agents engaged in connection with a procurement process or contract, including the commissions or fees paid or to be paid; and information concerning any actual or potential conflicts of interest in connection with a procurement process or the execution of a contract;
4. Promptly report to the Fund any allegations or other indications of prohibited practices that come to their attention by virtue of their involvement in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity;
5. Fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund, including by making personnel available for interviews and providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, and by having such accounts, premises, documents and records audited and/or inspected by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund; and
6. Maintain strict confidentiality regarding any and all information received as a consequence of their participation in an IFAD investigation or sanctioning process.
7. When participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, vendors and third parties will maintain all accounts, documents and records relating to that operation or activity for an adequate period of time, as specified in the relevant procurement documents or contract.

**(iii) Responsibilities of recipients**

1. When participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, recipients will take appropriate action to prevent, mitigate and combat prohibited practices. In particular, they will:
2. Adopt appropriate fiduciary and administrative practices and institutional arrangements in order to ensure that the proceeds of any IFAD financing or financing managed by the Fund are used only for the purposes for which they were provided;
3. During selection processes and/or prior to entering into a contractual relationship with a third party, conduct appropriate due diligence checks of the selected bidder or potential contractor, including by verifying whether the selected bidder or potential contractor is publicly debarred by any of the IFIs that are signatories to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions[[10]](#footnote-10) and, if so, whether the debarment meets the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions;
4. Take appropriate action to inform third parties and beneficiaries (defined as “persons whom the Fund intends to serve through its grants and loans”) of the present policy as well as the Fund’s confidential and secure e-mail address for the receipt of complaints concerning prohibited practices;
5. Include provisions in procurement documents and contracts with third parties which:
6. Require third parties to disclose, in the course of a procurement process and any time thereafter, information relating to themselves or any of their key personnel concerning relevant criminal convictions, administrative sanctions and/or temporary suspensions; information concerning agents engaged in connection with a procurement process or the execution of a contract, including the commissions or fees paid or to be paid; and information concerning any actual or potential conflicts of interest in connection with a procurement process or the execution of a contract;
7. Require third parties to promptly report to the Fund any allegations or other indications of prohibited practices that come to their attention by virtue of their involvement in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity;
8. Inform third parties of the Fund’s jurisdiction to investigate allegations and other indications of prohibited practices and to impose sanctions on third parties for such practices in connection with an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity;
9. Require third parties to fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund, including by making personnel available for interviews and by providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD- financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity and to have such accounts, premises, records and documents audited and/or inspected
10. by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund;
11. Require third parties to maintain all accounts, documents and records relating to an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity for an adequate period of time as agreed with the Fund;
12. Inform third parties of the Fund’s policy of unilaterally recognizing debarments imposed by other IFIs if such debarments meet the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions; and
13. Provide for early contract termination or suspension by the recipient if such termination or suspension is required as a consequence of a temporary suspension or sanction imposed or recognized by the Fund;
14. Promptly inform the Fund of any allegations or other indications of Prohibited Practices that come to their attention;
15. Fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund, including by making personnel available for interviews and by providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity and to have such accounts, premises, documents and records audited and/or inspected by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund;
16. Maintain all accounts, documents and records relating to an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity for an adequate period of time, as specified in the relevant financing agreement; and
17. Maintain strict confidentiality regarding any and all information received as a consequence of their participation in an IFAD investigation or sanctioning process.
18. Where the Fund finds that prohibited practices have occurred, recipients will: (a) Take appropriate corrective measures in coordination with the Fund; and (b) Give full effect to any temporary suspension or sanction imposed or recognized by the Fund, including by not selecting a bidder, not entering into a contract or suspending or terminating a contractual relationship.
19. Prior to the implementation of an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, government recipients will inform the Fund of the arrangements that they have made for receiving and taking action in response to allegations of fraud and corruption relating to the IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, including by designating an independent and competent local authority to be responsible for receiving, reviewing and investigating such allegations.
20. When participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, government recipients will, in consultation with the Fund, take timely and appropriate action to launch a local investigation into allegations and/or other indications of fraud and corruption relating to the IFAD-financed and/or IFAD- managed operation or activity; inform the Fund of the actions taken in any such investigation at such intervals as may be agreed upon by the recipient and the Fund on a case-by-case basis; and, upon the completion of such investigation, promptly share the findings and results thereof, including the supporting evidence, with the Fund. Government recipients will work with the Fund to coordinate any actions other than investigations that they may wish to undertake in response to an alleged or otherwise indicated prohibited practice.
21. Government recipients are encouraged to have in place, in accordance with their laws and regulations, effective whistle-blower protection measures and confidential reporting channels in order to appropriately receive and address allegations of fraud and corruption relating to IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operations and activities.

**E. Process**

**(i) Reporting**

1. A designated confidential and secure e-mail address for the receipt of allegations of prohibited practices is available on the Fund’s website.
2. In the event of uncertainty as to whether or not an act or omission constitutes a prohibited practice, the designated confidential and secure e-mail address may be used to seek guidance.
3. The Fund treats all reported allegations with strict confidentiality. This means that the Fund does not normally reveal the identity of a reporting party to anybody outside of the investigative, sanctioning or disciplinary process without the consent of the reporting party.
4. The Fund endeavours to provide protection from retaliation to any individuals or entities that have helped prevent or have reported to the Fund, in good faith, allegations or other indications of prohibited practices. IFAD staff and non-staff personnel are protected from retaliation under the Fund’s Whistle-blower Protection Procedures.

**(ii) Investigations**

1. Where the Fund has reason to believe that prohibited practices may have occurred, the Fund may decide to review and investigate the matter, irrespective of any investigative actions launched or planned by the recipient.
2. The purpose of an investigation conducted by the Fund is to determine whether an individual or entity has engaged in one or more prohibited practices in connection with an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity.
3. Reviews and investigations conducted by the Fund are, inter alia:
4. Strictly confidential, meaning that the Fund does not disclose to anyone outside of the investigative, sanctioning or disciplinary process any evidence or information relating to the review or investigation, including the outcome of a review or investigation, unless such disclosure is allowed under the Fund’s legal framework;
5. Independent, meaning that no authority is allowed to interfere with an ongoing review or investigation or to otherwise intervene in, influence or stop such a review or investigation; and
6. Administrative, as opposed to criminal, in nature, meaning that reviews and investigations conducted by the Fund are governed by the Fund’s rules and procedures, not by local laws.
7. The office within the Fund that is mandated to conduct reviews and investigations into alleged or otherwise indicated prohibited practices is the Office of Audit and Oversight (AUO). Without prejudice to paragraphs 9(d) and 11(f), AUO may agree not to disclose to anybody outside of AUO any evidence or information that it has obtained on the condition that such evidence or information may be used solely for the purpose of generating new evidence or information, unless the provider of the evidence or information consents.

**F. Sanctions and related measures**

**(i) Temporary suspensions**

1. During the course of an IFAD review or investigation, or pending the conclusion of a sanctioning process, the Fund may decide, at any time, to temporarily suspend payments to IFAD non-staff personnel, non-government recipients, vendors or third parties or to temporarily suspend their eligibility to participate in IFAD- financed and/or IFAD-managed operations and activities for an initial period of six (6) months, subject to a possible extension of that suspension for an additional six (6) months.
2. IFAD staff may be temporarily suspended from their duties in accordance with the applicable human resources framework.

**(ii) Sanctions**

1. If the Fund determines that IFAD non-staff personnel, non-government recipients, vendors or third parties have engaged in prohibited practices, the Fund may impose administrative sanctions on such individuals or entities.
2. Sanctions are imposed on the basis of: (i) the findings and evidence presented by AUO, including mitigating and exculpatory evidence; and (ii) any evidence or arguments submitted by the subject of the investigation in response to the findings presented by AUO.
3. The Fund may apply any of the following sanctions or a combination thereof:
4. Debarment, which is defined as declaring an individual or entity ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to: (i) be awarded any IFAD- financed contract; (ii) benefit, financially or otherwise, from any IFAD- financed contract, including by being engaged as a subcontractor; and (iii) otherwise participate in the preparation or implementation of any IFAD- financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity;
5. Debarment with conditional release, which is defined as a debarment that is terminated upon compliance with conditions set forth in the sanction decision;
6. Conditional non-debarment, which is defined as requiring an individual or entity to comply with certain remedial, preventive or other measures as a condition for non-debarment on the understanding that a failure to comply with such measures within a prescribed period of time will result in an automatic debarment under the terms provided for in the sanction decision;
7. Restitution, which is defined as a payment to another party or the Fund (with respect to the Fund’s resources) of an amount equivalent to the amount of the diverted funds or the economic benefit obtained as a result of having engaged in a prohibited practice; and
8. Letter of reprimand, which is defined as a formal letter of censure for the actions of an individual or entity which informs that individual or entity that any future violation will lead to more severe sanctions.
9. The Fund may extend the application of a sanction to any affiliate of a sanctioned party even if the affiliate has not been directly involved in the prohibited practice. An affiliate is defined as any individual or entity that is: (i) directly or indirectly controlled by the sanctioned party; (ii) under common ownership or control with the sanctioned party; or (iii) acting as an officer, employee or agent of the sanctioned party, including owners of the sanctioned party and/or those who exercise control over the sanctioned party.
10. For the purposes of IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operations and activities, the Fund may consider as debarred individuals and entities that have been debarred by another IFI where: (i) that IFI is a signatory to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions; and (ii) such debarment meets the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions.[[11]](#footnote-11)

**(iii) Disciplinary measures**

1. If the Fund finds that IFAD staff have engaged in prohibited practices, the Fund may apply disciplinary measures and may require restitution or other compensation in accordance with the applicable human resources framework.

**G. Referrals and information-sharing**

1. The Fund may, at any time, refer information or evidence relating to an ongoing or completed investigative, sanctioning or disciplinary process to the local authorities of a Member State. In determining whether such a referral is appropriate, the Fund takes into consideration the interests of the Fund, the affected Member States, the individuals or entities under investigation and any other persons, such as witnesses, who are involved in the case.
2. If the Fund obtains information or evidence indicating potential wrongdoing in connection with the operations and/or activities of another multilateral organization, the Fund may make such information or evidence available to the other organization for the purposes of its own investigative, sanctioning or disciplinary processes.
3. In order to facilitate and regulate the confidential exchange of information and evidence with local authorities and multilateral organizations, the Fund seeks to conclude agreements which establish the rules for such an exchange.

**H. Operational responses to Prohibited Practices**

**(i) Rejection of an award of contract**

1. The Fund may refuse to give its no-objection to the award of a contract to a third party if it determines that the third party, or any of its personnel, agents, subconsultants, subcontractors, service providers, suppliers and/or their employees, engaged in a prohibited practice while competing for the contract in question.

**(ii) Declaration of misprocurement and/or ineligibility of expenditures**

1. The Fund may, at any time, declare a misprocurement and/or the ineligibility of any expenditures associated with a procurement process or contract if it determines that a third party or a representative of the recipient has engaged in a prohibited practice in connection with the procurement process or contract at issue and that the recipient has not taken timely and appropriate action, satisfactory to the Fund, to address such practices when they occur.

**(iii) Suspension or cancellation of loan or grant**

1. If the Fund determines that a recipient has not taken timely and appropriate action, satisfactory to the Fund, to address prohibited practices when they occur, the Fund may suspend or cancel, in whole or in part, the loan or grant affected by such practices.

1. For the avoidance of doubt, a sanctioned party’s ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and bidding, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract. [↑](#footnote-ref-1)
2. Inspections include all fact-finding activities deemed relevant by the Fund to address allegations or other indications of possible Prohibited Practices. Such fact-finding activities may include, but are not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data or information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation or audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verifications of information. It is the responsibility of the firm or individual under inspection to ensure effective compliance with their duty to cooperate vis-à-vis any potential local laws or regulations or other potentially conflicting obligations. [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
3. The Cross-Debarment Agreement was entered into by the World Bank Group, the Inter-American Development Bank, the African Development Bank, the Asian Development Bank and the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, additional information may be located at: http://crossdebarment.org/. [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
4. Amount must coincide with the ones indicated under total price of form FIN-2 [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
5. If applicable, replace this paragraph with “no commissions or gratuities have been or are to be paid by us to agents relating to this proposal and contract execution”. [↑](#footnote-ref-5)
6. To be annexed to the CV of the expert concerned together with the offer. [↑](#footnote-ref-6)
7. For the avoidance of doubt, a sanctioned party’s ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and bidding, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract. [↑](#footnote-ref-7)
8. Inspections include all fact-finding activities deemed relevant by the Fund to address allegations or other indications of possible Prohibited Practices. Such fact-finding activities may include, but are not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data or information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation or audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verifications of information. It is the responsibility of the firm or individual under inspection to ensure effective compliance with their duty to cooperate vis-à-vis any potential local laws or regulations or other potentially conflicting obligations. [↑](#footnote-ref-8)
9. The Cross-Debarment Agreement was entered into by the World Bank Group, the Inter-American Development Bank, the African Development Bank, the Asian Development Bank and the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, additional information may be located at: http://crossdebarment.org/. [↑](#footnote-ref-9)
10. The Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions, dated 9 April 2010, was signed by five of the leading IFIs, namely, the African Development Bank Group, the Asian Development Bank, the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, the Inter-American Development Bank and the World Bank Group. [↑](#footnote-ref-10)
11. The Fund may, in the future, decide to also recognize debarments imposed by entities that are not signatories to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions. [↑](#footnote-ref-11)